

## **2024 Election Threats Emerging**







**2023 EDITION** 

TABLE OF CONTENTS	•••••
I. Executive Summary	
II. Introduction	
III. How state legislatures are increasing	
<b>č</b>	12
III. How state legislatures are increasing the risk of election subversion	
the risk of election subversion	12
the risk of election subversion	
the risk of election subversion A. Usurping control over election results B. Requiring partisan or unprofessional election "audits" or revie	

A. Disinformation leads to ERIC withdrawals	. 23
B. Brain drain of election officials	. 25
Spotlight: Texas	. 25
C. Local officials' refusal to certify election results	. 27

V. How states are proactively safeguarding against election subversion							
A. Protections for election workers B. Direct responses to January 6, 2021 Spotlight: Arizona	28 30						
VI. Conclusion	31						
Notes	33						
Appendix	40						



### I. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

In April 2021, we published the first edition of *A Democracy Crisis in the Making: How State Legislatures Are Politicizing, Criminalizing, and Interfering with Election Administration.* That Report identified a burgeoning trend in state legislatures: bills that would increase the risk of election subversion—that is, that the declared outcome of an election does not reflect the true choice of the voters. Through the 2021 and 2022 state legislative sessions, we tracked nearly 400 legislative proposals that would make election subversion more likely. Fifty-six of them ultimately became law in 26 states.

**In the two years since our first Report**, the danger of election subversion has drawn wider attention. During the 2022 midterm elections, the future of nonpartisan election administration was a campaign issue. Exit polling showed that "democracy" was a top concern for voters.<sup>1</sup> That election came and went without major crises, and the accurate results were ultimately certified on time and in accordance with the law. Moreover, voters in certain states decisively

rejected election deniers, whose beliefs were rooted in the baseless conspiracy theory that the 2020 presidential election was stolen from Donald Trump. Some states are moving towards proactively safeguarding against election subversion by advancing legislation to enhance security and privacy protections for election workers or refocusing investigative efforts on improving voter access.

### These developments are cause for optimism. Yet we cannot sound the all-clear.



Election deniers did win key statewide and local election administration posts, as well as seats in state legislatures and Congress. As we demonstrate in this edition of the Report, the danger of a democracy crisis has not passed. In only the first few months of the 2023 state legislative year, from January 1 through May 3, we have identified 185 bills in 38 states that would increase the risk of election subversion—a pace roughly on par with that of the previous two years. This count includes bills in each of the five categories of election-subversion legislation that we outlined in previous editions of this Report. The bills we have identified in early 2023 illustrate that the election-subversion threat is evolving as legislators develop new ways to interfere with election administration and double down and expand on previous trends. Many of these bills are designed to inject confusion and delays into the election process, which increases the likelihood of attempted subversion and can give rise to disinformation, further eroding public trust and confidence in election results. **SEE CHART 1**.

#### CHART 1

Bills introduced or under consideration as of May 3, 2023, that allow state legislatures to politicize, criminalize, or interfere with elections



In the first four months of 2023, a significant number of bills have been introduced that would allow legislatures to politicize, criminalize, or interfere with elections. The number of bills is on par with the number introduced in 2021 and 2022.



185	Bill	s li	ntro	bd	uce	d
		• ••		~~~		~

- I 15 Bills Enacted or Adopted
- I 3 Bills Vetoed After Passing

ALASKA 2       II         ARIZONA 18       IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII		I 3 Bills Vetoed After Passing
ARKANSAS 5       IIIII         CONNECTICUT 2       II         FLORIDA 2       II         GEORGIA 5       IIIII         IDAHO 2       II         ILLINOIS 8       IIIIIII         INDIANA 4       IIII         IOWA 3       III         KANSAS 3       III         KANSAS 3       III         KANSAS 3       III         KANSAS 3       III         MINDIANA 4       IIII         LOUISIANA 2       I         MAINE 2       II         MINNESOTA 5       IIIII         MISSISSIPPI 8       IIIIIIIII         MISSOURI 3       III         MONTANA 8       IIIIIIIIIII         NEVADA 2       II         NEW HAMPSHIRE 3       III         NEW JERSEY 4       IIII         NORTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         NORTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         OHIO 1       I         OREGON 3       III         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         RHODE ISLAND 1       I         SOUTH CAROLINA 5       IIIIII         TEXAS 44       IIIIIIIIII	ALASKA 2	Ш
CONNECTICUT 2         II           FLORIDA 2         II           GEORGIA 5         IIIII           IDAHO 2         II           ILLINOIS 8         IIIIIII           INDIANA 4         IIII           IOWA 3         III           KANSAS 3         III           KANSAS 3         III           KANSAS 3         III           KENTUCKY 3         III           LOUISIANA 2         II           MAINE 2         II           MINNESOTA 5         IIIII           MISSISSIPPI 8         IIIIIIII           MISSOURI 3         II           MONTANA 8         IIIIIIII           MONTANA 8         IIIIIIIII           MEBRASKA 2         II           NEW AMPSHIRE 3         III           NEW JERSEY 4         IIII           NEW JERSEY 4         IIII           NORTH DAKOTA 2         II           OHIO 1         I           OKLAHOMA 4         IIII           OREGON 3         III           PENNSYLVANIA 3         III           SOUTH CAROLINA 5         IIIII           SOUTH CAROLINA 5         IIIII           TEXAS 44	ARIZONA 18	
FLORIDA 2       II         GEORGIA 5       IIIII         IDAHO 2       II         ILLINOIS 8       IIIIIIII         INDIANA 4       IIII         INDIANA 4       IIII         IOWA 3       III         KANSAS 3       III         KANSAS 3       III         KANSAS 3       III         KANSAS 3       III         MINE 2       I         MAINE 2       I         MINNESOTA 5       IIIII         MISSISSIPI 8       IIIIIIII         MISSOURI 3       II         MONTANA 8       IIIIIIII         MONTANA 8       IIIIIIII         NEBRASKA 2       II         NEW HAMPSHIRE 3       III         NEW JERSEY 4       IIII         NORTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         NORTH DAKOTA 2       II         OHIO 1       I         OREGON 3       III         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         RHODE ISLAND 1       I         SOUTH CAROLINA 5       IIIIII         TEXAS 44       IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	ARKANSAS 5	1111
GEORGIA 5         IIII]           IDAHO 2         II           ILLINOIS 8         IIIIIII           INDIANA 4         III           INDIANA 4         III           IOWA 3         III           KANSAS 3         III           KANSAS 3         III           KANSAS 3         III           KENTUCKY 3         III           LOUISIANA 2         II           MAINE 2         II           MINNESOTA 5         IIIII           MISSISSIPPI 8         IIIIIIII           MISSOURI 3         III           MONTANA 8         IIIIIIII           NEBRASKA 2         II           NEW HAMPSHIRE 3         III           NEW JERSEY 4         IIII           NORTH CAROLINA 5         IIIII           NORTH DAKOTA 2         II           OKLAHOMA 4         IIII           OREGON 3         III           OREGON 3         III           PENNSYLVANIA 3         III           SOUTH CAROLINA 5         IIII           SOUTH CAROLINA 1         III           SOUTH CAROLINA 3         III           TEXAS 44         IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	CONNECTICUT 2	П
IDAHO 2       II         ILLINOIS 8       IIIIIII         INDIANA 4       III         IOWA 3       III         IOWA 3       III         IOWA 3       III         KANSAS 3       III         KANSAS 3       III         KENTUCKY 3       III         LOUISIANA 2       II         MAINE 2       II         MINNESOTA 5       IIIII         MISSISSIPPI 8       IIIIIII         MISSOURI 3       III         MONTANA 8       IIIIIII         MESOURI 3       III         MONTANA 8       IIIIIII         NEWADA 2       II         NEWADA 2       II         NEW ADA 2       II         NEW YORK 2       II         NORTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         NORTH DAKOTA 2       II         OHIO 1       I         OKLAHOMA 4       IIII         OREGON 3       III         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         SOUTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         SOUTH DAKOTA 6       IIIIII         TENNESSEE 2       II         TEXAS 44       IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	FLORIDA 2	П
ILLINOIS 8         IIIIIII           INDIANA 4         III           IOWA 3         III           IOWA 3         III           KANSAS 3         III           KANSAS 3         III           LOUISIANA 2         II           MAINE 2         II           MINNESOTA 5         IIIII           MISSISSIPI 8         IIIIIIII           MISSOURI 3         III           MONTANA 8         IIIIIIII           MONTANA 8         IIIIIIII           NEBRASKA 2         II           NEW HAMPSHIRE 3         III           NEW JERSEY 4         IIII           NORTH CAROLINA 5         IIIII           NORTH DAKOTA 2         II           OHIO 1         I           OKLAHOMA 4         IIII           OREGON 3         III           PENNSYLVANIA 3         III           SOUTH CAROLINA 5         IIIII           SOUTH DAKOTA 6         IIIIII           TENNESSEE 2         II           TENNESSEE 2         II           TEXAS 44         IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	GEORGIA 5	
INDIANA 4         III           IOWA 3         III           IOWA 3         III           KANSAS 3         III           KANSAS 3         III           KENTUCKY 3         III           LOUISIANA 2         II           MAINE 2         II           MINNESOTA 5         IIIII           MISSISSIPPI 8         IIIIIII           MISSOURI 3         III           MONTANA 8         IIIIIII           NEBRASKA 2         II           NEW ADA 2         II           NEW HAMPSHIRE 3         III           NEW JERSEY 4         IIII           NORTH CAROLINA 5         IIIII           NORTH DAKOTA 2         II           OHIO 1         I           OKLAHOMA 4         IIII           OREGON 3         III           PENNSYLVANIA 3         III           RHODE ISLAND 1         I           SOUTH CAROLINA 3         III           TENNESSEE 2         II           TEXAS 44         IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	IDAHO 2	П
IOWA 3       III         KANSAS 3       III         KENTUCKY 3       III         LOUISIANA 2       II         MAINE 2       II         MINNESOTA 5       IIIII         MISSISSIPI 8       IIIIIII         MISSOURI 3       II         MONTANA 8       IIIIIII         MONTANA 8       IIIIIIII         NEBRASKA 2       II         NEW AMPSHIRE 3       III         NEW JERSEY 4       IIII         NEW YORK 2       II         NORTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         ORTH DAKOTA 2       II         OREGON 3       III         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         SOUTH CAROLINA 4       IIII         SOUTH DAKOTA 5       IIIII         TENNESSE 2       II         TENNESSE 2       II         IIII       IIIII         IIII       IIIII         OREGON 3       III         III       IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	ILLINOIS 8	1111111
KANSAS 3       III         KANSAS 3       III         KENTUCKY 3       III         LOUISIANA 2       II         MAINE 2       II         MINNESOTA 5       IIIII         MISSISSIPPI 8       IIIIIII         MISSOURI 3       III         MONTANA 8       IIIIIII         MEBRASKA 2       II         NEW AMPSHIRE 3       III         NEW HAMPSHIRE 3       III         NEW YORK 2       II         NORTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         OKLAHOMA 4       IIII         OKLAHOMA 4       III         OREGON 3       III         RHODE ISLAND 1       I         SOUTH CAROLINA 3       III         SOUTH DAKOTA 6       IIIIII         TENNESSEE 2       II         TENNESSEE 2       II         TEXAS 44       IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	INDIANA 4	ш
KENTUCKY 3       III         LOUISIANA 2       II         MAINE 2       II         MINNESOTA 5       IIIII         MISSISSIPPI 8       IIIIIII         MISSOURI 3       III         MONTANA 8       IIIIIII         NEBRASKA 2       II         NEVADA 2       II         NEW JERSEY 4       III         NEW JERSEY 4       IIII         NORTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         OKLAHOMA 4       III         OKLAHOMA 4       III         OREGON 3       II         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         SOUTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         SOUTH CAROLINA 5       IIII         TENNESE 2       II         OREGON 3       II         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         SOUTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         SOUTH DAKOTA 6       IIIIII         TENNESSEE 2       II         TEXAS 44       IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	IOWA 3	Ш
Image:	KANSAS 3	ш
MAINE 2       II         MINNESOTA 5       IIIII         MISSISSIPPI 8       IIIIIII         MISSOURI 3       III         MONTANA 8       IIIIIIII         MONTANA 8       IIIIIIII         NEWADA 2       II         NEVADA 2       II         NEW HAMPSHIRE 3       III         NEW JERSEY 4       IIII         NEW YORK 2       II         NORTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         NORTH DAKOTA 2       II         OHIO 1       I         OKLAHOMA 4       IIII         OREGON 3       III         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         SOUTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         SOUTH DAKOTA 6       IIIIII         III       IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	KENTUCKY 3	ш
MINNESOTA 5MINNESOTA 5MINNESOTA 3MISSISSIPI 8MISSOURI 3MINMONTANA 8MINIIIINEBRASKA 2INEVADA 2IINEW HAMPSHIRE 3NEW JERSEY 4NEW YORK 2IINORTH CAROLINA 5IIIIOHIO 1OKLAHOMA 4OHIO 1OREGON 3IIIRHODE ISLAND 1SOUTH CAROLINA 5IIIIISOUTH DAKOTA 6IIIIIITENNESSE 2IITENNESSE 2IITEXAS 44UTAH 2II	LOUISIANA 2	П
MISSISSIPPI 8 IIIIIII MISSOURI 3 III MONTANA 8 IIIIIIII NEBRASKA 2 II NEVADA 2 II NEVADA 2 II NEW HAMPSHIRE 3 III NEW JERSEY 4 IIII NEW YORK 2 II NORTH CAROLINA 5 IIIII NORTH DAKOTA 2 II OHIO1 I OKLAHOMA 4 IIII OREGON 3 III PENNSYLVANIA 3 III RHODE ISLAND 1 I SOUTH CAROLINA 5 IIIII SOUTH CAROLINA 3 III TENNESSEE 2 II TEXAS 44 IIIIIIIII	MAINE 2	П
MISSOURI 3 III MONTANA 8 IIIIIIII NEBRASKA 2 II NEVADA 2 II NEVADA 2 II NEW HAMPSHIRE 3 III NEW JERSEY 4 IIII NEW YORK 2 II NORTH CAROLINA 5 IIIII NORTH DAKOTA 2 II OHIO 1 I OKLAHOMA 4 IIII OREGON 3 III PENNSYLVANIA 3 III RHODE ISLAND 1 I SOUTH CAROLINA 4 IIII SOUTH DAKOTA 6 IIIIII TENNESSE 2 II TEXAS 44 IIII	MINNESOTA 5	Ш
MONTANA 8IIIIIIIINEBRASKA 2IINEVADA 2IINEW HAMPSHIRE 3IIINEW JERSEY 4IIIINEW YORK 2IINORTH CAROLINA 5IIIIINORTH DAKOTA 2IIOHIO 1IOKLAHOMA 4IIIIOREGON 3IIIPENNSYLVANIA 3IIISOUTH CAROLINA 5IIIIIISOUTH DAKOTA 6IIIIIIIITENNESSE 2IIITENNESSE 2IIITENNESSE 2IIITENAS 44IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	MISSISSIPPI 8	1111111
NEBRASKA 2       II         NEVADA 2       II         NEW HAMPSHIRE 3       III         NEW JERSEY 4       IIII         NEW YORK 2       II         NORTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         NORTH DAKOTA 2       II         OHIO 1       I         OKLAHOMA 4       IIII         OREGON 3       III         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         SOUTH CAROLINA 5       IIIIII         SOUTH DAKOTA 6       IIIIII         TENNESSEE 2       II         TEXAS 44       IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	MISSOURI 3	ш
NEVADA 2       II         NEW HAMPSHIRE 3       III         NEW JERSEY 4       IIII         NEW YORK 2       II         NORTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         NORTH DAKOTA 2       II         OHIO 1       I         OKLAHOMA 4       IIII         OREGON 3       III         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         SOUTH CAROLINA 5       IIIIII         SOUTH DAKOTA 6       IIIIIII         TENNESEE 2       II         UTAH 2       II	MONTANA 8	1111111
NEW HAMPSHIRE 3       III         NEW JERSEY 4       IIII         NEW YORK 2       II         NORTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         NORTH DAKOTA 2       II         OHIO 1       I         OKLAHOMA 4       IIII         OREGON 3       III         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         SOUTH CAROLINA 3       III         SOUTH CAROLINA 3       III         TENNESSEE 2       II         TEXAS 44       IIIIIIII         UTAH 2       II	NEBRASKA 2	П
NEW JERSEY 4       III         NEW YORK 2       II         NORTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         NORTH DAKOTA 2       II         OHIO 1       I         OKLAHOMA 4       IIII         OREGON 3       III         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         RHODE ISLAND 1       I         SOUTH CAROLINA 3       III         SOUTH DAKOTA 6       IIIIIII         TENNESSEE 2       II         UTAH 2       II	NEVADA 2	П
NEW YORK 2IINORTH CAROLINA 5IIIIINORTH DAKOTA 2IIOHIO 1IOKLAHOMA 4IIIIOREGON 3IIIPENNSYLVANIA 3IIIRHODE ISLAND 1ISOUTH CAROLINA 3IIISOUTH DAKOTA 6IIIIIIITENNESSEE 2IITEXAS 44IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	NEW HAMPSHIRE 3	ш
NORTH CAROLINA 5       IIIII         NORTH DAKOTA 2       II         OHIO 1       I         OKLAHOMA 4       IIII         OREGON 3       III         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         RHODE ISLAND 1       I         SOUTH CAROLINA 3       III         SOUTH DAKOTA 6       IIIIII         TENNESSEE 2       II         UTAH 2       II	NEW JERSEY 4	ш
NORTH DAKOTA 2       II         OHIO 1       I         OKLAHOMA 4       IIII         OREGON 3       III         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         RHODE ISLAND 1       I         SOUTH CAROLINA 3       III         TENNESSEE 2       II         TEXAS 44       IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	NEW YORK 2	П
OHIO 1 I OKLAHOMA 4 IIII OREGON 3 III PENNSYLVANIA 3 III RHODE ISLAND 1 I SOUTH CAROLINA 3 III SOUTH DAKOTA 6 IIIIII TENNESSEE 2 II TEXAS 44 IIIIIIII UTAH 2 II	NORTH CAROLINA 5	ш
OKLAHOMA 4       IIII         OREGON 3       III         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         RHODE ISLAND 1       I         SOUTH CAROLINA 3       III         SOUTH DAKOTA 6       IIIIIII         TENNESSEE 2       II         UTAH 2       II	NORTH DAKOTA 2	П
OREGON 3       III         PENNSYLVANIA 3       III         RHODE ISLAND 1       I         SOUTH CAROLINA 3       III         SOUTH DAKOTA 6       IIIIIII         TENNESSEE 2       II         TEXAS 44       IIIIIIII         UTAH 2       II	OHIO 1	1
PENNSYLVANIA 3 III RHODE ISLAND 1 I SOUTH CAROLINA 3 III SOUTH DAKOTA 6 IIIIII TENNESSEE 2 II TEXAS 44 IIIIIIIII UTAH 2 II	OKLAHOMA 4	1111
RHODE ISLAND 1       I         SOUTH CAROLINA 3       III         SOUTH DAKOTA 6       IIIIIII         TENNESSEE 2       II         TEXAS 44       IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	OREGON 3	ш
SOUTH CAROLINA 3     III       SOUTH DAKOTA 6     IIIIII       TENNESSEE 2     II       TEXAS 44     IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	PENNSYLVANIA 3	ш
SOUTH DAKOTA 6     IIIIII       TENNESSEE 2     II       TEXAS 44     IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	RHODE ISLAND 1	1
TENNESSEE 2         II           TEXAS 44         IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	SOUTH CAROLINA 3	ш
TEXAS 44         III           UTAH 2         II	SOUTH DAKOTA 6	
UTAH 2 II	TENNESSEE 2	П
	TEXAS 44	
VIRGINIA 5	UTAH 2	II
	VIRGINIA 5	11111
WEST VIRGINIA 4	WEST VIRGINIA 4	1111
WYOMING 2	WYOMING 2	II

The bills included in this year's Report show that the subversion threat is very much still alive:

**Usurping control over election results.** These bills would give legislators or other state officials direct control over election outcomes. In one extreme example, a bill in Texas would give the secretary of state power to order a new election in the state's most populous county under certain circumstances.<sup>2</sup> As of May 3, we have found three bills introduced that fall into this category.

Requiring partisan or unprofessional election "audits" or reviews. Extending a pattern from 2021 and 2022, legislators are considering amorphous post-election review schemes outside the professional standards of traditional post-election audits. These unprofessional reviews could promote subversion and needlessly call election outcomes into doubt. Some bills under consideration seek to review previous elections; others would introduce "forensic audits"-a term with no established meaning among election experts-for elections in the future. Other "audit" bills provide pathways for representatives of political parties to request or initiate audits, which can become a tool to delay or cast doubt on the validity of election results. As of May 3, we have found 25 bills introduced that fall into this category.

**Seizing power over election responsibilities.** These bills would shift election administration responsibilities away from professional, nonpartisan officials and toward partisan actors in the legislature. In a growing and worrisome trend, some bills would block election administrators from complying with federal law or federal funding requirements without the approval of the legislature—perhaps forcing those administrators to choose between complying with state and federal law. As of May 3, we have found 31 bills introduced that fall into this category. **Creating unworkable burdens in election administration.** These bills would interfere with the basic procedures of election administration, increasing the risk of chaos and delay and enabling specious claims of irregularity that could be a pretext for subversion. Accelerating trends in this category include bills that would block alternative sources of funding for already strapped election offices, bills that would mandate burdensome and error-prone hand counts of ballots, bills that would enable efforts to swamp election administrators with records requests, and bills that would hamper the ability of election administrators to ensure safe in-person voting. As of May 3, we have found 104 bills introduced that fall into this category.

Imposing disproportionate criminal or other penalties. These bills would create or expand penalties for election officials in the ordinary execution of their jobs, including criminalizing inadvertent mistakes. Many of these bills would heighten the atmosphere of unwarranted suspicion that already surrounds election officials; some would create entirely new investigative bodies or law enforcement agencies and ratchet up fear among election officials. As of May 3, we have found 73 bills introduced that fall into this category. SEE CHART 2

At the same time, election-subversion threats have continued outside state legislatures. At least eight states have withdrawn from the Electronic Registration Information Center (ERIC), an organization that helps state election officials maintain accurate voter rolls and prevent illegal voting. In Alabama, Missouri, and West Virginia, the ERIC withdrawal was initiated by a secretary of state who is an election denier. Until recently, this organization was supported by state election officials from across the country and the political spectrum, but it has been targeted by a relentless disinformation campaign. In addition, states face a "brain drain" as nonpartisan election administrators, hampered by chronic underfunding and hounded by threats and harassment, leave their jobs.

Finally, in the 2022 election cycle, **local** election officials in at least five states refused to certify accurate election results.

Each of those states' results were ultimately certified, sometimes after a court order, but these rogue refusals highlight a discouraging trend and a danger to what should be routine practice—the lawful affirmation of the will of the people.

#### CHART 2

State-by-state legislative interference by category

	0	2	3	4	5
	Usurping Control	Unprofessional Audits	Seizing Responsibility	Creating Burdens	Imposing Penalties
ALASKA		X	Х		
ARIZONA	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
ARKANSAS				X	Х
CONNECTICUT				Х	
FLORIDA					Х
GEORGIA				X	Х
IDAHO				X	
ILLINOIS				X	Х
INDIANA		Х	Х	Х	Х
IOWA		Х		Х	
KANSAS		X	X	Х	Х
KENTUCKY		X		Х	Х
LOUISIANA			Х	Х	Х
MAINE			Х	Х	
MINNESOTA		Х		х	
MISSISSIPPI		X	Х	х	Х
MISSOURI			X	х	Х
MONTANA			Х	x	Х
NEBRASKA				х	Х
NEVADA					Х
NEW HAMPSHIRE		X			Х
NEW JERSEY				х	Х
NEW YORK		X			
NORTH CAROLINA				X	Х
NORTH DAKOTA				х	
оню					Х
OKLAHOMA				X	Х
OREGON				Х	х
PENNSYLVANIA			X	Х	X
RHODE ISLAND					
SOUTH CAROLINA		X		Х	
SOUTH DAKOTA		X	X	Х	X
TENNESSEE				Х	
TEXAS	Х	X	X	Х	Х
UTAH				Х	X
VIRGINIA		X		Х	
WEST VIRGINIA			X	Х	Х
WYOMING			X	Х	х
TOTAL NUMBER of bills that	3	25	31	104	73

Chart 2: analyzes select bills in A Democracy Crisis in the Making

7



### **II. INTRODUCTION**

We released the first version of this Report in the aftermath of the 2020 election.<sup>3</sup> At that time, we were just a few months removed from a violent attempt to overturn the results of the election and were just beginning to recognize the ongoing and substantial role that election conspiracy theories and election denialism would play in our political system. In short, it was becoming increasingly evident that the attempt to subvert the 2020 election was not an anomaly in the history of our democracy but rather part of a sustained movement to introduce confusion and disruption into the election process and undermine confidence in our elections.

**It soon became clear** that state legislatures would be important in determining the health of our democracy capable of mitigating or exacerbating the subversion threat. In our initial Report, we described a disturbing trend of state legislatures attempting to change election law in ways that would undermine our election system and make it far easier for partisan actors to interfere with or manipulate the results—or even to overturn the will of the voters outright. Over the last two years, as we have released new versions of this Report and interim updates, that trend has evolved, but it has not abated. During the 2021 and 2022 state legislative sessions, we tracked nearly 400 legislative proposals that we assessed would, if passed into law, increase the risk of election subversion directly or indirectly. **Reflecting on the 2022 midterms** and the state of American democracy, there certainly have been some positive developments that give reasons for optimism. In the 2022 midterm elections, voters in critical states overwhelmingly rejected election denier candidates who were running for statewide offices with some responsibility for administering or certifying elections.<sup>4</sup> And, with a few notable exceptions, those losing candidates quickly conceded defeat.<sup>5</sup> Furthermore, in several states that were hotbeds of legislative activity that would have increased the risk of election subversion, the composition of the legislature has changed such that their new majorities reject election denialism.<sup>6</sup> As we said in our December 2022 Report update: "the decreased likelihood of subversion legislation being passed and the decreased likelihood of state executive branch officials engaging in subversion even if the legislature encourages it…reduce the risk of election subversion in the 2024 election."<sup>7</sup>

Many of the bills that we have tracked in previous versions of the Report have not become law. And of those that have—a total of 56 new laws enacted in 26 states in 2021 and 2022—none led to a full on crisis in the midterms, at least from a subversion perspective. (Whether recently enacted legislation had an impact on the ability of voters to cast their votes is outside the scope of this Report.)



### Despite these positive developments, we believe that tracking legislative proposals that would **increase the risk** of election subversion is imperative for at least five reasons.

First, the election denial movement is not going away.<sup>8</sup> Disinformation about our elections continues to flood the system, and a significant percentage of Americans subscribe to election conspiracy theories.9 Some of the most notable purveyors of disinformation remain prominent in power and in our politics-including in statehouses,<sup>10</sup> Congress,<sup>11</sup> and state party leadership.<sup>12</sup> And notably, former President Trump-who is running for president again in 2024-continues to reject the results of the 2020 presidential election. Disinformation and conspiracy theories are providing fuel to state legislatures as they continue to propose (and in some cases pass) the type of legislation that led us to begin tracking this activity more than two years ago. As detailed in this Report, legislatures in 38 states have proposed 185 bills that, if enacted, would increase the risk of election subversion in 2024 and beyond. So the trend that we have documented has not yet run its course, and it is far too early for those of us who care about the health of our democracy to declare victory.

Second, although most election deniers were unsuccessful in their bids to take over election administration in some key states, they did win statewide office in a handful of less closely watched states.<sup>13</sup> And many election deniers were elected to state legislatures, to Congress, and to local positions with some control over election administration (such as county and local clerk positions).<sup>14</sup> Even without new legislation, we can expect that some of these election deniers will abuse their authority in ways that we have already seen and that increase the risk of subversion, such as by engaging in irregular hand counts or unprofessional "audits,"<sup>15</sup> empowering aggressive poll watchers,<sup>16</sup> or refusing to certify election results (especially at the county level).<sup>17</sup> This problem could be exacerbated by some of the legislation tracked in this Report. Third, although laws enacted in 2021 and 2022 did not lead to a crisis in the 2022 election, that does not mean that they had no effect at all. To the contrary, there is good reason to believe that some of the challenges in administering the 2022 election in certain jurisdictions were attributable at least in part to new burdens placed on election administrators without a corresponding increase in staffing or financial resources.<sup>18</sup> And laws increasing the risk of election subversion remain on the books for 2024 and will undoubtedly be joined by others described in this Report. With each election, there is a risk that these laws will be used by anti-democratic actors to manipulate the results or overturn the will of the voters.

Fourth, even if many of the proposals described in this and previous reports never become law, it is important to understand how subversion legislation propagates (and repropagates) disinformation cycles. To this day, a significant percentage of Americans<sup>19</sup> believe false information about the 2020 and 2022 elections. This disinformation cycle sustains the election denial movement, which leads to more threats and propels the resignations of election officials. Legislation continues to give legitimacy to baseless claims of election fraud and those promoting and profiting off the lie. Fifth, the legislative proposals tracked in this Report also reveal how trends in the election denial movement are translating into action. For example, before the 2022 election, we recognized an uptick in legislation that would require all ballots to be counted by hand, driven by debunked conspiracy theories that election equipment used to count votes was rigged against Donald Trump in 2020.<sup>20</sup> Although none of these bills became law, hand-counting of ballots did indeed become an issue during the midterms.<sup>21</sup> We expect to see some of the legislative trends described in this Report become an issue as the 2024 election approaches. One trend worth keeping a close eye on is bills that would require a new election if certain conditions are met. (*See Section III.A, "Usurping control over election results.*")

**The election-subversion trend** has drawn significant attention in academic and media circles in the last two years.<sup>22</sup> A number of organizations, in addition to ours, also track proposed legislation that would increase the risk of subversion, among them the Voting Rights Lab and the Brennan Center for Justice.<sup>23</sup>

### This scrutiny has made a difference, most importantly by better informing the electorate about the trend, so that voters incorporated it into their decision making in the 2022 midterm elections.<sup>24</sup>

In addition, the recent focus on election subversion has led to a renewed interest in supporting and improving the nation's election administration personnel and infrastructure. A recent report by the National Task Force on Election Crises lays out a number of positive steps that state and federal legislators can take both to forestall subversion efforts and to improve elections.<sup>25</sup> Its recommendations include ensuring consistently adequate funding for election equipment and personnel, updating election statutes to deal with emergency situations in more orderly and depoliticized ways, and making vital changes to procedures to conform with the revised federal Electoral Count Act governing the upcoming presidential election.<sup>26</sup>

#### **Defining Election Subversion**

Given the wide interest in election subversion from the media, researchers, and lawyers, it is not surprising that one can find varying definitions of "election subversion" (also sometimes referred to as "election sabotage"). This Report has always focused on legislative initiatives that increase the risk that the purported outcome of an election does not reflect the choice of the voters. As we have explained in previous Reports, although a few of the bills that we have tracked would explicitly allow state legislatures or other actors to overturn the will of voters—what we sometimes refer to as direct subversion—the vast majority do not.

Bills that indirectly make subversion more likely are far more prevalent. A more probable scenario is a relatively close election, followed by efforts to create confusion and doubt about the results. Partisan actors could then claim that the true will of the voters cannot be determined, and engineer the outcome of their choice. That being said, as discussed later in this Report, this legislative session has seen an increase in bills pushed by election deniers that would nullify election results if certain conditions are met. These bills are closely related to some of the direct subversion bills that we've seen in the past, in that they would allow the will of the voters to be disregarded.

For the last two years, this Report has focused on five particular ways that the risk of subversion is exacerbated by legislative proposals.<sup>27</sup> Election outcomes that respect the democratic will of the voters are threatened by laws that require or enable: (1) partisan legislative usurpation of control over election results; (2) partisan or unprofessional election "audits" or reviews; (3) partisan legislative seizure of power over election responsibilities; (4) the creation of unworkable burdens in election administration; and (5) the imposition of disproportionate criminal or other penalties around elections.

As of May 3, 2023, we have identified 185 bills of concern in 38 states. A total of 15 bills have been enacted or adopted and three have been vetoed (with several states still in the midst of their legislative sessions).

This is roughly on par with the number of measures we identified in 2021 and 2022 at approximately the same point in state legislative calendars.

#### Note on Methodology

Each year, state legislators introduce thousands of bills related to elections. One organization, Voting Rights Lab, currently tracks almost 1,800 election-related bills under consideration by legislatures this year, and that number is likely to rise. To create this Report, we relied on the Voting Rights Lab database and supplemented it with other legislative proposals that we discovered via independent research.28 We included legislation introduced between January 1 and May 3, 2023. The States United Democracy Center, Protect Democracy, and Law Forward worked together to analyze each proposal to determine whether it would-if adopted-materially increase the risk of election subversion, and to filter out those that we concluded did not meet that criterion. A complete list of the bills that fall within the scope of this Report is included in the Appendix.



# III. HOW STATE LEGISLATURES ARE INCREASING THE RISK OF ELECTION SUBVERSION

#### A. Usurping control over election results

In the previous legislative cycle (2021-2022), a handful of states considered and ultimately rejected bills that would have given legislators more direct control over election outcomes, allowing lawmakers to reject the will of the voters. This year, legislators have introduced three bills that could provide state and local officials with similar opportunities to usurp election results.

For example, the Texas legislature (with Republican majorities) has proposed multiple bills that would give statewide officials greater control over larger counties—functionally creating separate rules for Harris County, which includes Houston, where a concentration of the state's Democratic voters reside. H.B. 5082 allows the secretary of state to order new elections in counties with a population over 1 million (which applies to only six of the 254 counties in Texas, including Harris County) when there is "good cause" to believe that 2 percent of polling places ran out of usable ballots during voting hours and did not receive replacements within an hour. Texas S.B. 1993 was originally a companion bill to H.B. 5082 but was revised in committee to provide the secretary of state with this authority only in counties with a population of 2.7 million or more (which only applies to Harris County). Both of these bills create routes for the secretary of state, who is appointed by the governor and is affiliated with one party, to order new elections in certain counties (including some where voters predominately support another party). This structure can give rise to partisan manipulation and subversion of election results.

IN TEXAS, HB 5082 AND SB 1993 create routes for the secretary of state to order new elections in certain counties—including some where voters predominantly support a different party than the one of the current secretary of state and the governor who appointed her. **Arizona is considering its own bill** that would also empower a potentially partian statewide official to take over local election administration on flimsy grounds. S.B. 1695 prohibits local election officials, such as the board of supervisors, county recorder, or county election officer, from canvassing the election if an election official has violated any election law (even minor violations of state law or a provision of the Election Procedures Manual) and if voters submit affidavits alleging disenfranchisement. If a court receives the requisite number of affidavits, it must order the canvass delayed and appoint a special master to review the affidavits and examine the facts. If the court declares a "failed election," the court can order a new election. One grounds for alleging disenfranchisement under S.B. 1695 is if a voter waits more than 90 minutes outside a voting location. Although requiring election officials to follow election laws is essential (and preventing voters from waiting too long to cast ballots is a valuable goal), this law is structured in a way that creates a pretext for a special master to take over from regular election administrators and potentially overturn the will of the voters.

# **B. Requiring partisan or unprofessional** election "audits" or reviews

After the 2020 presidential election, many state legislatures launched expansive (and expensive) efforts to reexamine the 2020 election results, with the aim of propagating the false narrative that the election was stolen from former President Trump.<sup>29</sup> In the previous legislative cycle (2021-2022), many states considered legislation to institute new, amorphous or partisan reviews or "audit" schemes for future elections, which could promote election subversion. This style of "audit" stands in sharp contrast to the professional audits<sup>30</sup> that many states employ to detect any irregularities or discrepancies in the results.<sup>31</sup> These states conducted their standard audits after the 2022 election, which resoundingly confirmed the integrity and accuracy of the election results.<sup>32</sup>

As of May 3, 2023, state legislatures have considered 25 bills that would shift some election administration responsibilities to the control of the legislature. In the 2023 legislative session, "audit" bills have taken a variety of forms. There are still backward-looking bills seeking to audit previous elections:

- **Arizona:** S.B. 1471 requires Maricopa County and permits Pima County and Pinal County to retabulate ballots from the 2022 election.
- **New Hampshire:** H.B. 599 authorizes a "full forensic audit" of the November 2022 election.
- Virginia: S.B. 1316 and S.B. 605 authorize a 2020 election "audit."

Other bills expand which entities can request an election "audit" and introduce "forensic audits" into state statutes. A "forensic audit" of election results is a vague concept that does not have a recognized meaning among election experts and official auditors. The risk of these proposals is that they will lead to "audits" that do not adhere to best practices and instead are fuel for disinformation and distrust of election results.

- Alaska: H.B. 132 and S.B. 1 allow the Legislative Council, which is composed of 14 state legislators, to "contract with and appoint technical subject matter experts to conduct full forensic audits of election data, algorithms, software, and equipment, including precinct tabulators, storage devices, voting machines, and vote tally systems."
- Arizona: H.B. 2078 allows candidates, chairs of county political parties, and chairs of ballot measure political committees to request a post-election investigation that can culminate in an audit by the secretary of state. The legislation does not set forth in statute a standard or basis that these individuals must have before initiating this request.
- Indiana: S.B. 262 requires the secretary of state to enter into contracts with an independent "forensic" imaging company to complete a full "forensic audit" of certain elections.
- **Minnesota:** H.B. 1952 and S.B. 905 allow political parties to request a "forensic audit" after the statewide canvass, choose whether to request a specific or general audit, and be consulted in the selection of the independent organization conducting the forensic audit.



IN 2023, states continue to introduce legislation aimed at auditing previous election cycles and introduce vague "forensic audits" into state statute.

- **New York:** S.B. 2335 and A.B. 876 shift the standard for requesting a voting machine audit from the full Board of Elections, whose members are equally bipartisan, to allow just one board member to make the request. Accordingly, such an audit can be pursued with the unilateral support of one political party.
- **South Carolina:** H.B. 4259 grants county political party chairs and governing bodies of each county the authority to investigate the election with a "forensic audit," a full hand recount, and a postelection audit of paper ballots for 22 months after the election.
- **Texas:** H.B. 589, similarly to the Arizona bills described above, allows certain individuals (candidates, county political chairs, presiding or alternative presiding judges, or ballot measure political committee members) to request a post-election investigation that can culminate in an audit by the secretary of state, without setting forth in statute the initial standard or basis these individuals must have for initiating the request. The secretary of state can also issue civil penalties against county clerks under this law.
- Virginia: S.B. 1316 and S.B 605 allow for a "forensic audit" at the request of "any elected official representing individuals in that county or city or of any election official who worked in the election in question or upon a petition signed by at least 1,000 residents of the county or city." A jury of randomly selected residents is then presented with the audit results and has the power to declare the "validity or invalidity" of the election based on the evidence, which will void "invalid" election results.

# C. Seizing power over election responsibilities

In 2023, 14 state legislatures have considered 31 bills that would shift some election administration responsibilities to the control of the legislature as of May 3. These efforts undermine professional and nonpartisan election administration and potentially empower partisan actors to interfere with the process or create chaos and uncertainty. We have detected several persistent trends from 2020 through today in how legislatures attempt to alter the balance of power from professional executive branch officials to the more partisan legislative branch.

#### TAKEOVERS OF LOCAL ELECTION BOARDS

In 2021, one of the earliest signals that the subversion tide was rising came from Georgia, where the state enacted several bills that, among other things, enabled partisan takeovers of county election boards through statewide legislation as well as bills restructuring specific counties' election boards.33 This year, the legislature passed additional bills that restructure six county election boards: Ben Hill (H.B. 736); Cherokee (H.B. 642, H.B. 644); Columbia (H.B. 730); Schley (H.B. 710); Screven (S.B. 277); and Ware (H.B. 422).<sup>34</sup> Although the restructuring of county boards is not inherently inappropriate and these bills appear neutral on the face of their statutory text, the track record from last year's bills<sup>35</sup>—combined with the immediate impact of this year's bill targeting Ware County-demonstrates that these bills have provided pathways for altering the racial composition and skewing the bipartisan distribution of the members of the boards.<sup>36</sup>

This year, other state legislatures are following Georgia's example. In Texas, a number of proposals target specific counties and Harris County (which includes Houston) in particular. One, S.B. 1933, allows the secretary of state to impose administrative oversight of a county office if a complaint is filed with them and if the secretary has good cause to believe that there is a recurring pattern of problems. In Pennsylvania, S.B. 603 would put a board with a substantial number of legislatively appointed members in charge of creating an elections manual for the counties, which can limit the discretion of election officials. And it would then require that the manual be submitted to the legislature.

**GEORGIA, TEXAS, AND PENNSYLVANIA** have proposed bills that enable partisan takeovers or restructuring of county election boards.

# STATE LEGISLATIVE CONTROL OVER IMPLEMENTING FEDERAL AND STATE REQUIREMENTS

One related cluster of proposals would give legislatures authority over how election officials implement relevant federal election statutes or would assert that legislatures have power to approve or reject rules and regulations issued by state executive branch officials. In Kansas, S.B. 260 requires that the Legislative Coordinating Council review all proposed rules or regulations regarding vote canvassing and poll closing procedures. The legislature can then revoke or reject the rules or regulations at any time. In Arizona, disputes over the secretary of state's manual on election procedures have been ongoing since 2020, and boiled over into litigation in 2022.<sup>37</sup> As a result, the 2022 election was conducted without the benefit of a revised authorized version of the manual with up-to-date, detailed instructions on how counties were to conduct elections.<sup>38</sup> In 2023, the Arizona legislature is considering a proposal that prolongs the unrest regarding the manual. Arizona S.B. 1213 gives the legislature's Joint Audit Committee the power to review, approve, or reject the manual.

One newer trend in this vein has emerged this year.<sup>39</sup> Four states are considering virtually identical proposals that would bar election administrators from implementing federal election laws or directives or accepting federal funding without legislative acquiescence.<sup>40</sup> Of course, state election officials must comply with federal laws regardless of the state legislature's actions. These proposals would place state election officials in the untenable position of violating state law in order to comply with federal law.

#### LEGISLATIVE ADMINISTRATION OF ELECTION TASKS

Other proposals would have the legislature itself conduct some election tasks. For example, Alaska S.B. 1 and H.B. 132 both would have the Legislative Council appoint people to conduct full "forensic audits" of virtually all election equipment, including election data, algorithms, and software. And in Montana, H.B. 905 would have created an "election security team" with half of its members appointed by legislative leaders. The team would have been tasked with conducting a full hand count of elections within one year of each election, thereby providing partisan legislators the means to co-administer a crucial election task.

Similarly, legislatures' ability to approve of or participate in election-related litigation has been a frequent subject of proposed bills. A number of proposals this year would inject legislatures into lawsuits, allowing them to stop professional election administrators from overseeing and setting litigation priorities and settling cases.<sup>41</sup>

#### LIMITING ELECTION OFFICIALS' ABILITY TO RESPOND TO EMERGENCIES

Finally, multiple states have proposed bills that would constrain the ability of election officials to respond to or adapt to emergencies. In the 2021-2022 legislative session, these proposals were relatively common as legislatures reacted to the many ways election officials dealt with the COVID-19 emergency. Thus far in this legislative session, several legislatures have considered proposals that would tie the hands of election administrators to respond flexibly to exigent circumstances. These, if adopted, could magnify the risk of election chaos if an emergency were to occur. In some cases, the constraints are broad. For example, in Indiana, H.B. 1505 prohibits the governor from making any changes to elections in the midst of a declared emergency. Others allow some flexibility while limiting officials' emergency response. For example, in Kansas, under one proposal (S.B. 262), the secretary of state would be barred from making any determination or issuing any rules or regulations in the 30 days before an election unless the legislature has approved an emergency.<sup>42</sup>

# D. Creating unworkable burdens in election administration

A trend that gained popularity in 2022 and continues through 2023 is legislation that makes elections more difficult to administer by imposing new unworkable burdens on local election administrators. While the legislative proposals vary, the through line is that these proposals would increase the risk of chaos and delay, which opens the window for specious claims of fraud or irregularities that could serve as a pretext for election subversion.<sup>43</sup>

As we've noted in our past reports, although it is appropriate for state legislatures to set the rules for an election, it is not appropriate for legislatures to intrude into the minutiae of election administration in a way that makes elections unworkable and thus renders the results far more difficult to finalize. These proposals are typically fueled by disinformation about election administration and voting procedures, rather than by expertise in professional, nonpartisan election administration.

Thirty-one state legislatures have proposed or passed 104 bills this legislative session in this category. This category includes bills that would limit the ability of election officials to address funding shortfalls by accepting nonprofit or other funding to support election administration; constrain election officials' ability to respond to partisan poll watchers who harass or intimidate election officials or voters; and require all ballots to be hand counted, which would dramatically increase the error rate and create extensive delays. We have also seen the emergence of a new subcategory this year: bills that would expand the ability of election deniers to overburden local election offices with an excessive volume of records requests and demands for public inspection of ballots. **STATE LEGISLATURES** have proposed or passed **104 bills** this legislative session that create unworkable burdens in election administration.

#### BANS ON ALTERNATIVE SOURCES OF FUNDING

Since the 2020 election, 24 states have enacted legislation that targets third-party sources of funding for election administration—including banning it completely.<sup>44</sup> This trend started after the Center for Tech and Civic Life, a nonprofit that works to modernize U.S. elections, granted opt-in philanthropic funding for local election administration to local election offices so they could safely administer elections during the COVID-19 pandemic. This funding went to jurisdictions representing voters across the political spectrum, with 2,500 election departments receiving funding across 47 states.<sup>45</sup>

Supporters of the ban have argued, contrary to the evidence, that the private money donated to local election offices improperly influenced electoral outcomes. These efforts have been fueled by false narratives about the 2020 and 2022 elections<sup>46</sup> and come as election officials raise the alarm about inadequate election funding.

Although it would be better if private funding for election administration were not necessary, U.S. election infrastructure is chronically underfunded, often forcing election officials to stretch their limited resources to run safe, smooth, and secure elections.<sup>47</sup> Outright bans on alternative sources of funding, without accompanying increases in state or federal investment, lead to increased risk of crises because elections are harder to administer without proper funding to purchase and maintain adequate voting equipment, hire and train personnel, and provide a safe and secure environment for those personnel and voters.

For example, this year Georgia passed into law S.B. 222, which makes it a felony for local election workers or government officials to solicit or accept private funds to cover the cost of running elections. While Georgia lawmakers had already passed a ban on county election boards' directly receiving outside funding in 2021, lawmakers took this additional legislative step after DeKalb County received a \$2 million grant in early 2023 that the county subsequently allocated to its elections office.<sup>48</sup> Arkansas,<sup>49</sup> Idaho,<sup>50</sup> and Montana<sup>51</sup> recently enacted similar bans. **STATES HAVE ENACTED** legislation that targets third-party sources of funding for election administration—including banning it completely—since the 2020 election.

#### RESTRICTIONS ON VOTING MACHINES AND MANDATORY HAND-COUNTING OF VOTES

Starting in 2022, we began to see statehouses consider proposals requiring hand-counting of ballots in all elections, based on false claims that voting machines were used to manipulate the outcome of the 2020 election.<sup>52</sup> This legislative trend has increased in 2023.

Although targeted hand counts can be an important tool for post-election recounts and audits, mandatory hand counts of larger jurisdictions, or even entire states, would be nearly impossible to administer, dramatically less accurate than machine tallies, and ripe for creating delay and sowing chaos. Indeed, experts have found hand counts to be both extremely slow and error-prone.<sup>53</sup> In addition to introducing errors, the extreme delay itself creates a risk of election subversion, especially if it means the results will not be certified by the relevant statutory deadlines.

In several states, bills such as Arizona H.B. 2307, South Carolina H.B. 3162, and Virginia S.B. 884 have been introduced that would **ban the use of machines to tabulate votes** and instead mandate hand counts. Arizona H.B. 2100 would require all ballots to be counted by hand with returns posted within 24 hours after the polls close, which **experts assess would be a physical and technical impossibility.** 

Moreover, restrictions and outright bans on voting machines could be costly for taxpayers. In Shasta County, California (approximate population 182,000), a push to replace voting machines with a hand-count system could **cost an additional \$4 million over** two years.<sup>55</sup> In Texas, the 2021 election overhaul bill S.B. 1 mandated the state purchase voting technology that does not yet exist, which could arguably force some counties to hand-count ballots.<sup>56</sup>

#### LIMITING ELECTION ADMINISTRATORS' ABILITY TO ENSURE SAFE IN-PERSON VOTING

In general, observers and poll watchers, whether nonpartisan or affiliated with a political party, are common and appropriate at in-person voting locations.<sup>57</sup> They can ensure that election procedures are followed, report problems to voting rights hotlines, and improve confidence in elections.<sup>58</sup> As standard practice, their conduct and access is circumscribed to ensure that they do not interfere with or intimidate voters or otherwise hinder election administrators as they do their jobs to ensure a safe and secure voting environment.<sup>59</sup> But state legislators have introduced bills that would effectively create more opportunities to harass poll workers and voters alike. In Pennsylvania, S.B. 516 would expand who may serve as poll watchers by allowing anyone registered to vote in Pennsylvania to serve anywhere in the state. In the 2020 election, election deniers spread disinformation about cities like Philadelphia that are either majority Black or have large Black populations, questioning the legitimacy of their votes,<sup>60</sup> which caused some tense moments at the central count facilities.<sup>61</sup> If this bill were to become law, one can imagine a situation where out-of-town poll watchers would target cities like Philadelphia, observing elections with preconceived notions of fraud that could lead to disruptive behavior.

The discretion to make on-the-ground decisions responsive to real-time, specific issues at voting locations has traditionally been vested with local election officials—including by requiring observers to stop certain behaviors, restricting their movement, or ejecting misbehaving observers.<sup>62</sup> But legislation in West Virginia, Oklahoma, and South Dakota would disempower election officials from removing disruptive poll watchers and would increase the penalties for doing so.<sup>63</sup>

#### E. Imposing disproportionate criminal or other penalties

Seventy-three bills introduced or enacted so far in 2023 in 26 state legislatures would impose new criminal and civil penalties on election officials for routine activities or minor errors that normally would not result in serious punishment. These proposals increase the risk of subversion by making it harder for election officials to properly administer elections and provide a safe environment for staff and voters, given their fears of legal repercussions.<sup>64</sup> This is one factor driving unprecedented numbers of experienced election officials to leave their posts since the 2020 election, compounded by increased harassment and threats (*see Section IV*, *"Subversion beyond the statehouses"*).<sup>65</sup>

We've identified two trends within this category of legislation. The first trend is proposals that create new penalties or expand existing penalties for election officials performing their jobs and for the minor, inadvertent mistakes that can occur in that process. The second trend is proposals to create new investigative bodies or mechanisms that overcriminalize election administration. Although criminal and civil penalties are sometimes warranted for improper behavior, the proposals we have identified dramatically escalate the criminalization of election administration with no apparent need or benefit. When new legislation creates a fear of criminal or civil penalties, the expense of legal fees for defense, exorbitant fines, and so on, seasoned election officials are more likely to join hundreds of their peers in leaving the field altogether—which will truly imperil the administration of our elections.<sup>66</sup>

#### RATCHETING UP EXISTING LAW

Some bills introduced and enacted in 2023 expand or increase civil and criminal penalties, which are particularly concerning when they create significant criminal or civil liability for vaguely defined conduct. For example, Indiana H.B. 1336 creates a chilling effect by allowing absentee board members to be assessed a penalty, and potentially removed, if they fail to perform any of their prescribed duties, regardless of the scope or magnitude of the failure.

Other bills create criminal or civil penalties for attempting to comply with federal laws. For example, Missouri S.B. 235 requires local election officials to give 30 days' notice to the General Assembly before implementing new federal election guidance and further requires the General Assembly to approve the new guidance. A local election official faces a \$5,000 fine for implementing federal guidance that has not been approved by the legislature.<sup>67</sup> This would put election officials in an impossible scenario under which they would potentially violate federal law if they fail to implement federal guidance, or violate state law and incur a \$5,000 fine.

#### AUTHORIZING CRIMINAL INVESTIGATIONS WITHOUT SUFFICIENT BASIS

This second trend includes proposals that increase law enforcement's role in elections, escalate surveillance of election officials by establishing procedures for burdensome post-election investigations, and create investigative units specifically to pursue supposed election violations. Without evidence that additional enforcement or penalties are necessary, these provisions feed conspiracy theories that American elections are not securely administered. They also create significant costs, in both time and money, for election officials and others charged to defend themselves from significant liability.

Some bills expand the role of law enforcement in elections and create a labyrinth of post-election investigations. For example, Arizona H.B. 2078 would create a Byzantine process through which candidates, party chairs, and others could request an explanation and documentation of any activity that "appears to violate the statutes" and require response from the election official within 20 days of the initial request. Similarly, in Texas, H.B. 5234 would establish a procedure under which elections could not be certified before a 30-day period, explicitly including time for any individual voter to file a suit to resolve an undefined "error" and remove officials who refuse to correct said "error."

We have already seen the resulting chaos from a surge in public records requests following elections, which frequently seek large volumes of records or require significant staff resources to search, compile, and produce them.<sup>68</sup> These requests overwhelm election officials (who are often volunteers), fuel baseless claims of voter fraud, and even threaten election security as potentially sensitive information about voting systems is made public. Making it easy for bad-faith actors to request months' worth of documentation may make it nearly impossible for these officials to perform their jobs, and may even drive them to leave their positions. Officials may have to choose between defending themselves from spurious requests, incurring significant fines and penalties for not responding,<sup>69</sup> and continuing to administer safe and secure elections.

Several bills that are part of this trend include provisions authorizing completely new law enforcement units to investigate election-related crimes. For example, Arkansas H.B. 1513 establishes an "Election Integrity Unit" within the office of the attorney general. This unit is based on Florida's Election Crimes Task Force, which has already been subject to enormous controversy for failing to produce any evidence of the scale of election crimes that it promised to uncover.<sup>70</sup> In Florida, S.B. 4 will expand the jurisdiction of statewide prosecutors to make it easier to bring cases at the state level with a more specific list of election-related crimes, despite the fact that 0.000677 percent of voters in the state are even suspected of committing election fraud.<sup>71</sup>

Given the extreme rarity of election law violations, these increases in law enforcement's scope and resources are unnecessary. And if the new units choose to focus their efforts on election officials under new laws criminalizing various aspects of election administration, the threat of prosecution and unfounded litigation will likely lead even more conscientious officials to leave their jobs.



### **IV. SUBVERSION BEYOND THE STATEHOUSES**

While this Report's primary focus is on legislative trends that increase the risk of election subversion, it is also worth noting some non-legislative trends, as they are fueled by the same conspiracy theories and actors. We describe several non-exhaustive examples to highlight the threat posed by these actions and how, when coupled with similar legislative efforts, they can increase the subversion risk and contribute to deteriorating confidence in the electoral system.

#### A. Disinformation leads to ERIC withdrawals

A particularly concerning trend in 2023 has been states withdrawing from the Electronic Registration Information Center (ERIC). Governed by its member states, ERIC is a "nonprofit, nonpartisan membership organization created by and comprised of state election officials" to help election officials across the country maintain accurate and complete voting rolls and help prevent and detect illegal voting.<sup>72</sup> Until recently, ERIC was widely supported by state election officials from a geographically and politically diverse cross-sector of states.<sup>73</sup> However, after the program was targeted by disinformation campaigns falsely alleging that the organization is funded by George Soros and is an effort to register more Democratic voters (among other false claims), eight states withdrew from ERIC.<sup>74</sup> Additional states, such as Alaska and Texas, are also considering withdrawing from ERIC, while California is considering joining.<sup>75</sup>

The decision of each of the states to withdraw from ERIC has led to widespread, bipartisan criticism from election officials in other ERIC-member states.<sup>76</sup> Georgia's Republican secretary of state, Brad Raffensperger, condemned these states, saying that in "[r]eacting to disinformation

they've hurt their own state & others while undermining voter confidence."<sup>77</sup> Republican Utah Lieutenant Governor Deidre Henderson, who serves as the state's chief election official, also voiced support for ERIC, stating it had "served Utah and its member states well."<sup>78</sup> Democratic Maine Secretary of State Shenna Bellows "described the work ERIC does as 'technical and boring' but an important part of the 'backbone' of American elections."<sup>79</sup> She also expressed concern about the departures being a "product of disinformation" that has "made ERIC a lightning rod in some circles."<sup>80</sup> Indeed, several of the officials from withdrawing states recently cited ERIC as being vital to secure their elections.<sup>81</sup>

While 22 states and the District of Columbia remain in the program, this trend is worrisome because, as each departing state pulls its voter data from ERIC, the remaining member states have fewer records to cross-check against their own voter rolls.<sup>82</sup> This means that both in the 2024 election and beyond, election officials could be missing an additional tool in their election administration and enforcement toolbox. Although some departing states have pledged to use or create a similar tool, no such alternative exists, and a previous attempt to create one failed badly.<sup>83</sup> Moreover, these departures demonstrate how quickly disinformation can fuel abandonment of well-respected and established election administration procedures.



#### **B. Brain drain of election officials**

Professional election administration by election officials at all levels of government has been critical to ensuring the integrity and accuracy of America's elections. Election officials across the country have endured significant challenges in recent election cycles, including but not limited to shortage of election workers,<sup>84</sup> cyber security concerns,<sup>85</sup> insufficient financial resources to strengthen and modernize election infrastructure,<sup>86</sup> harassment and threats,<sup>87</sup> and misinformation about their work and role in administering elections.<sup>88</sup>

As the nation heads into the 2024 election cycle, in which races will range from the local election clerk to the President, the country faces the prospect that a significant number of election officials will have recently left their posts or will leave during this election cycle.<sup>89</sup> An April 2023 survey by the Brennan Center<sup>90</sup> found that 11 percent of current election officials are "very or somewhat likely to leave" their posts before the November 2024 election.<sup>91</sup> As a result, this pivotal election cycle will be administered by many new or interim election officials, who may face additional hurdles while having less experience in election administration.<sup>92</sup>



- The chief election official in Texas' third most populous county, Heider Garcia, announced in April 2023 that he would leave his post after five years of service.<sup>93</sup> He has been subjected to harassment and death threats since the 2020 election.<sup>94</sup> This resignation came on the heels of the county's new election judge—who has trafficked in 2020 election misinformation<sup>95</sup>—debuting an election integrity task force.<sup>96</sup>
- Two months before the 2022 midterm election, all three election officials in the Texas county of Gillespie (population approximately 27,000) departed, with one citing the death threats she received in the 2020 election cycle as a contributing factor.<sup>97</sup> As of April 2023, the county has yet to hire a permanent replacement.<sup>98</sup>
- After the election administrator in Harris County, Texas' most populous county, departed in March 2022, her appointed successor took over in late August 2022 and 10 weeks later administered the November 2022 election.<sup>99</sup> After receiving partisan criticism for his work, his office is now the target of state legislation (S.B. 1750) that would eliminate it.<sup>100</sup>
- In Hood County in North Texas, an election administrator with 14 years of experience, Michele Carew, resigned because of hounding by supporters of former President Trump and moved into the private sector.<sup>101</sup> Carew was brought into this role just two and half months before the 2020 presidential election and received "assurances from the Texas secretary of state that she was complying with Texas election rules."<sup>102</sup> Despite Trump winning the county with 81 percent of the vote, "the local GOP executive committee issued warnings to Republican officials who defended Carew."<sup>103</sup>

**The significant number of departing election officials** raises the question of who will serve as their replacements.<sup>104</sup> The county election judge in Tarrant County, Texas, has not ruled out considering an election denier for the newly vacated position.<sup>105</sup> In Cochise County, Arizona, an election administrator who had served five years left after refusing to conduct the illegal hand count of the November 2022 election, which was demanded by the board of supervisors.<sup>106</sup> The board hired a replacement who has promoted false voter-fraud and voting-machine claims on his social media accounts.<sup>107</sup>

Less experienced and under-resourced election officials may not have the depth of experience to quickly catch mistakes. For example, in Pinal County, Arizona, the new county election director took over an office in March 2022 that employed only one staffer when there should have been five full-time employees.<sup>108</sup> During the election four months later, a ballot-printing problem resulted in municipal races' being omitted from 60,000 primary ballots across seven communities.<sup>109</sup> This was a result of a staff error that went undetected for too long.<sup>110</sup>

The combination of experienced election officials departing their posts in significant numbers, the challenges of hiring qualified, nonpartisan replacements, and the lack of sustained financial investment in elections, as well as complex or vague new laws regulating the duties of election officials, may pave the way for election subversion in future election cycles.

In Cochise County, Arizona, the election administrator who had served five years left after refusing to conduct the illegal hand count of the November 2022 election demanded by the board of supervisors. The board hired a replacement who has promoted false voter fraud and voting machine claims on his social media accounts.

# C. Local officials' refusal to certify election results

The long cycle of an election concludes when the official tally of votes is certified as the state's conclusive election results. ProPublica's review of the 2022 election revealed that local election officials in five states—Arizona, Nevada, New Mexico, North Carolina, and Pennsylvania-refused to certify the election results.111 For example, in North Carolina, two local election officials in Surry County questioned the legitimacy of the state's election laws, court decisions on election procedures, and the outcome of the election.<sup>112</sup> In Arizona, county supervisors from Cochise County refused to certify the 2022 election results, despite repeated warnings that such a course of action would be illegal.<sup>113</sup> Members of the Board of Elections in Luzerne County, Pennsylvania, also initially refused to certify the election results.<sup>114</sup> Notably, in many instances, state authorities did not pursue official consequences against these local officials who refused to execute their duties,<sup>115</sup> although others were held accountable.<sup>116</sup>

Although the statewide results in each of these states were ultimately certified, sometimes by judicial order, these refusals demonstrate a concerning trend of local election officials abdicating their ministerial duties to certify the result.<sup>117</sup> Even when these refusals are ultimately resolved without creating a major crisis, they cause unnecessary delays in finalizing election results, with serious repercussions. Delays in certifying official results can create an opportunity for misinformation in the post-election period.<sup>118</sup> And it takes significant financial, legal, and judicial resources to compel local officials to conduct their official duties, even where there are clear laws requiring them to certify results.

For the presidential election specifically, last year's passage of the federal Electoral Count Reform Act updated the statutory framework for submitting the state's presidential vote outcome to Congress.<sup>119</sup> Accordingly, states now face strict timelines for issuing and transmitting the Certificates of Ascertainment. Delays and barriers to certification of a state's election results could affect whether its Electoral College votes are counted during the January 6, 2025, joint session of Congress. Curbing these certification delays and refusals will be key to ensuring that the will of the voters is respected and accepted.

#### **REFUSAL TO CERTIFY**

Local officials in Arizona, Nevada, New Mexico, North Carolina, and Pennsylvania refused to certify the 2022 election results.





# V. HOW STATES ARE PROACTIVELY SAFEGUARDING AGAINST ELECTION SUBVERSION

In a heartening trend, more and more states are proactively safeguarding against the risk of election subversion. Legislators are introducing bills that strengthen democracy, some of which have already passed or are likely to pass.<sup>120</sup> And non-legislative actors are using their positions to similarly push back against the continued efforts of would-be election subverters.

#### A. Protections for election workers

Many states are proposing and enacting additional protections for election workers. As we discussed above and in our August 2022 Report, election deniers and other anti-democratic activists have been driving election officials across many states to resign, bombarding them with harassment and even death threats.<sup>121</sup> This "brain drain" risks leaving openings for inexperienced, incompetent, or bad-faith actors to take over election administration. Thankfully, the 2022 midterms largely passed without major election-subversion crises. Nevertheless, lawmakers across the nation have taken note of the threats and challenges faced by election workers and are acting to curb them.

Between April 2022 and May 2023, lawmakers in at least 27 states have introduced measures to protect elections and election workers.<sup>122</sup>

• In California, Colorado, Maine, New Hampshire,<sup>123</sup> Oregon, and Washington, new laws aim to protect election workers, hopefully encouraging more people to serve in these vital roles.<sup>124</sup> Some of the bills protect election workers' privacy, and others ramp up the punishments available for people who commit crimes against election workers.<sup>125</sup>

#### • This has become a bipartisan issue:

- Republicans in Indiana,<sup>126</sup> Missouri,<sup>127</sup> Montana,<sup>128</sup> and Oklahoma,<sup>129</sup> have proposed felony penalties for people who interfere with election officials' work.<sup>130</sup>
- In Arizona, a Republican legislator introduced S.B. 1061, which protects the confidentially of public officials' and election officials' home addresses. This bill received bipartisan support and has been signed into law.<sup>131</sup>
- With bipartisan support, New Mexico enacted S.B. 43, which added the secretary of state, county clerks, and their employees to the state's election code prohibiting threats aimed at interfering with the impartial administration of elections.<sup>132</sup>
- Minnesota recently enacted structural changes to election administration and voting rights aimed at safeguarding elections from potential subversion threats. This legislation, signed by the governor in May 2023, enacted stiffer penalties for intimidating voters and election officials and knowingly spread false information intended to prevent someone

from voting.<sup>133</sup> The legislature has also passed H.B. 1830, which would raise penalties for intimidating and interfering with the duties of election officials.

 In Nevada, the secretary of state introduced S.B. 406, which would make it a felony to harass, intimidate, or threaten election workers and would protect the personal identifying information of election workers from doxxing.<sup>134</sup> The legislation has received unanimous support in both chambers.

In conjunction with other policies, such as protecting privacy<sup>135</sup> and providing adequate funding, increased criminal penalties can help recognize the severity of threats election officials face. However, additional avenues for accountability can still be necessary. Creating new civil causes of action would give election officials another tool to protect themselves in circumstances that do not result in criminal prosecution or if prosecutors refuse to hold bad actors accountable for political purposes.<sup>136</sup> While imposing penalties can serve the admirable goal of protecting election workers, they should be deployed thoughtfully and carefully, so as not to accidentally criminalize benign behavior.



PROTECTION FOR ELECTION WORKERS 27 states have introduced bills to protect elections and election workers

#### B. Direct responses to January 6, 2021

Some of the pro-democracy legislation making its way through statehouses explicitly responds to the violent insurrection at the U.S. Capitol on January 6, 2021, which sought to overturn the results of the 2020 presidential election. Minnesota's legislature introduced its sweeping pro-democracy bill this legislative cycle, detailed above, on January 6, 2023. Legislators used this anniversary to highlight the ongoing threats to our democracy, and the need for stronger efforts in its defense.<sup>137</sup> In New York and Pennsylvania, legislators have introduced measures setting up annual remembrances of the insurrection on January 6.

- The New York bill explicitly acknowledges that President Trump and others "directly incited and encouraged an armed and violent insurrection against the government of the United States, with the express purpose of preventing the peaceful transfer of power and overturning the results of a free and fair election."<sup>138</sup> The bill then declares January 6 as Democracy Day, in honor of the people who were killed or wounded defending the Capitol" and recognizes the need to "strengthen our democratic institutions."<sup>139</sup>
- The Pennsylvania Senate Resolution creates a 1/6 Day that focuses on the survivors of the Capitol attack.<sup>140</sup>

Both bills acknowledge that the January 6 insurrection was a threat to our democracy and the acceptance of free and fair election results, shine a spotlight on the heroes of January 6, and highlight the need to protect democracy.



Arizona's newly elected attorney general is shifting that office's focus toward protecting voter access. In our 2022 Reports, we highlighted Arizona as one of the states most vulnerable to election subversion. Legislators introduced the second-highest number of bills that would increase the risk of election subversion in their legislative session (behind only Wisconsin), including bills in all five of our categories. Arizona also exemplified non-legislative actions that increase the risk of election subversion, including insider threats from election deniers and harassment of election officials. Although the Arizona legislature is again considering several bills that would increase the risk of election subversion, other statewide officials are proactively taking actions to reduce the risk of election subversion.

For example, the newly elected attorney general, Kris Mayes, announced that she would shift the focus of the "election integrity unit" that was created in her office in 2019 to protect voter access.<sup>141</sup> That unit previously was created to investigate voter fraud but ultimately found very little and prosecuted only 20 cases from among the state's millions of voters.<sup>142</sup> At the same time, that unit served as the basis for conspiracy theories and undermining faith in election administration.<sup>143</sup> In addition, Arizona's newly elected governor, Katie Hobbs, has already vetoed three bills that increased the risk of subversion."



### **VI. CONCLUSION**

The 2020 and 2022 elections were conducted fairly, counted accurately, and certified under the law. That is a testament to thousands of election officials who, in each state, acted in good faith and fulfilled their duties. The election system can always be improved, but the system is not broken: statewide canvasses, professional post-election audits, and countless legal decisions have validated these results over and over. The bills described in this Report would only create problems and introduce confusion into our election process.

The decisions being made in statehouses this year will help determine how the 2024 election is conducted. Unfortunately, the bills we describe in Part III of this Report lay the groundwork for any number of scenarios that could allow for election subversion. As we explained, if subversion does happen, it is unlikely to be as blatant as throwing out the election results altogether and installing a handpicked winner—although bills in Texas do allow for calling an entirely new election in a handful of targeted counties. The far likelier scenario is disorder and confusion. To take just a few examples: Fair election results could be needlessly called into doubt by unprofessional and partisan reviews. Mandatory hand counts of ballots could introduce human errors and delay results such that states sail past certification deadlines. Election workers, threatened with prosecution for even minor missteps, could be cowed from responding to poll watchers disrupting the vote. Election administrators could be left with an impossible choice between obeying federal or state law. Any of these scenarios could create a pretext for partisan actors to throw up their hands, declare that the will of the people is for them to discern, and subvert an election. Even if such a scenario does not come to pass, many of these bills are grounded in conspiracy theories and—even if they never become law—further seed the ground with disinformation and erode trust in our elections, not to mention fuel the continued threats to and harassment of election administrators.

. . . . . . . . . .

As we noted in the December 2022 edition of this Report, the results of the midterm election lowered the risk of election subversion in 2024. In at least some critical states, the defeat of election deniers in statewide races can give voters more confidence that their choices will be respected in the next election. In addition, legislators in an array of states, including members of both parties, are moving to enhance protections for election workers and to counter the inexcusable climate of harassment they have faced because of persistent disinformation. We can take heart from these efforts to bolster protections for our democratic institutions and for the people who sustain them.

**But we cannot end our vigilance.** Across the country, state legislators are plainly still committed to seizing more power over the administration of elections and, directly or indirectly, more power to influence election results. Bills that would increase the risk of election subversion are showing up in state legislatures this year at roughly the same pace as during the previous two years. The threat is evolving, but it is not receding.

Voters should be awake to this persistent threat. And state legislatures should focus their efforts on bolstering the nonpartisan administration of elections, protecting election officials, and respecting the will of the people. Until they do, our democracy is still far too close to a crisis.

#### NOTES

- Josh Boak, "VoteCast: Inflation top concern, but democracy a worry too," *The Associated Press*, Nov. 9, 2022, <u>https://</u> <u>apnews.com/article/2022-midterm-elec-</u> <u>tions-abortion-biden-inflation-cf4df-</u> <u>fe87a7c2fd1bdd58df0346e15dc.</u>
- S.B. 1933, 88th Leg., Reg. Sess. (Tex. 2023).
- See https://protectdemocracy.org/work/ democracy-crisis-in-the-making/ for all prior versions of the A Democracy Crisis in the Making Report and updates.
- Adam Edelman, "Election deniers overwhelmingly lost in battleground states," NBC News, Nov. 16, 2022, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/2022-election/</u> <u>election-deniers-overwhelmingly-lost-battle-</u> <u>ground-states-rcna57058</u>; The States United Democracy Center, *Replacing the Refs* (Dec. 7, 2022), <u>https://statesuniteddemocracy.org/resources/replacingtherefs/</u>.
- Heidi Przybyla, "Trump's election conspiracy boosters largely accept their own defeats," *Politico*, Nov. 13, 2022, <u>https://www.politico.com/news/2022/11/13/trump-electiondeniers-accept-2022-results-00066626.
  </u>
- Molly Hennessy-Fiske and Paul Kane, "Democrats surged to flip state legislatures, defying past GOP gains," Nov. 12, 2022, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2022/11/12/democratic-state-legislatures-midterms/.</u>
- The States United Democracy Center, Protect Democracy, and Law Forward, A Democracy Crisis in the Making Report Update: 2022 Year-End Numbers, (Dec. 14, 2022): 2, https://statesuniteddemocracy.org/ resources/dcitm-december-2022/.
- Ben Raderstorf and Ian Bassin, How the Midterms Changed and Clarified the Threats to Democracy, (Nov. 29, 2022), https:// protectdemocracy.org/work/threat-indexand-2022-midterm-elections/.
- Isaac Stanley-Becker and Drew Harwell, "Misinformation floods the midterms, at times urging violence," Washington Post, Nov. 8, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/elections/2022/11/08/ election-day-disinformation/; Hansi Wang, "Pennsylvania voting officials are still fighting election deniers," NPR, Feb. 9, 2023, https://www.npr. org/2023/02/07/1155185836/pennsylvania-voting-officials-are-still-fighting-election-deniers.

- Joe Dana, "5 takeaways from election outcomes in Arizona," 12 News, Nov. 15, 2022, https://www.l2news.com/article/ news/politics/elections/decision/5-takeaways-from-arizonas-election-outcomes/75-681389f8-3ac7-454f-a68f-05591c9fb891; Nick Corasaniti et. al, "How Trump's 2020 Election Lies Have Gripped State Legislatures," New York Times, May 22, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/05/22/us/politics/state-legislators-election-denial.html.
- Karen Yourish, Danielle Ivory and Weiyi Cai, "Election skeptics are winning races across the country," New York Times, Nov. 9, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/09/ us/politics/election-deniers-midterm-wins. html; Bruce Siwy, "These congressmen sought to overturn Biden's win 2020. All of them were reelected in PA," Go Erie, Nov. 9, 2022, https://www.goerie.com/story/ news/politics/elections/2022/11/09/paelection-deniers-win-midterms-house-congress-doug-mastriano/69578516007/.
- 12. Nicholas Riccardi and Joey Cappelletti, "Failing at polls, election deniers shift focus to state GOP posts including Colorado and Michigan," USA Today, Feb. 27, 2023, https://www.usatoday.com/story/ news/politics/elections/2023/02/27/ republican-election-deniers-chair-state-parties-gop/11358766002/; Zachary Roth, "Election deniers who lost secretary of state races now run several state GOP operations," Wisconsin Examiner, Feb. 27, 2023, https://wisconsinexaminer. com/2023/02/27/election-deniers-wholost-secretary-of-state-races-now-run-several-state-gop-operations/.
- Camille Squires and Daniel Nichanian, "In Secretary of State Races, Election Deniers (Mostly) Lose," *Bolts*, Nov. 14, 2022, <u>https://boltsmag.org/secre-</u> <u>tary-of-state-races-election-deniers-results/</u>.
- 14. Jacob Rosen, Robert Legare, and Aaron Navarro, "2022 midterm elections: Election deniers who won and lost," CBS News, Nov. 15, 2022, <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/ news/election-deniers-2022-midterm-elections/;</u> Brennan Center for Justice, Election Denial in Races for Election Administration Positions, (accessed May 16, 2023), <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/series/ election-denial-races-election-administration-positions;</u> Carter Walker, "These local candidates have given oxygen to election conspiracy theories. Now the Pa. primary

could hand them control over the 2024 election," Votebeat Pennsylvania, May 9, 2023, https://pennsylvania.votebeat. org/2023/5/9/23716895/county-commissioner-database-election-security-voter-fraud-allegations; Colin Deppen, "PA Post," Spotlight PA, May 10, 2023, https:// www.spotlightpa.org/newsletters/papost/ election-deniers-running-to-make-pennsylvania-voting-rules/.

- Alice Clapman and Ben Goldstein, Hand-Counting Votes: A Proven Bad Idea, (New York: The Brennan Center for Justice, Nov. 23, 2022), <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/ hand-counting-votes-proven-bad-idea;</u> Trip Gabriel, "Driven by Election Deniers, This County Recounted 2020 Votes Last Week," New York Times, Jan. 15, 2023, <u>https://</u> www.nytimes.com/2023/01/15/us/politics/2020-recount-lycoming-county.html.
- Hannah Schoenbaum and Nicholas Riccardi, "Election officials brace for confrontational poll watchers," *The Associated Press*, Oct. 2, 2022, <u>https://apnews.com/</u> <u>article/2022-midterm-elections-politics-vot-</u> <u>ing-presidential-biden-cabinet-c3d31b3b-</u> <u>3c8957a51a2cc32e009d59be</u>.
- Doug Clark, "Some Election Officials Refused to Certify Results. Few Were Held Accountable," *ProPublica*, Mar. 9, 2023, <u>https://www.propublica.org/</u> <u>article/election-officials-refused-certify-re-</u> <u>sults-few-held-accountable</u>.
- Molly Hennessy-Fiske, "Texas investigating voting difficulties in Houston's Harris County," Washington Post, Nov. 16, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost. com/politics/2022/11/16/texas-harris-county-voting-problems/; Amanda Berg, "Why election problems continue to plague this northeast Pa. county," Morning Call, Feb. 16, 2023, https://www.mcall. com/2023/02/16/election-problems-paper-ballots-luzerne-county/.
- Philip Bump, "Nearly 700 days later, most Republicans still believe Trump's big lie," Washington Post, Sept. 28, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ politics/2022/09/28/nearly-700-dayslater-most-republicans-still-believe-trumpsbig-lie/; Alison Durkee, "Republicans Increasingly Realize There's No Evidence Of Election Fraud—But Most Still Think 2020 Election Was Stolen Anyway, Poll Finds," Forbes, Mar. 14, 2023, https://www.forbes. com/sites/alisondurkee/2023/03/14/

republicans-increasingly-realize-theres-noevidence-of-election-fraud-but-most-stillthink-2020-election-was-stolen-anywaypoll-finds/?sh=3d3d68ef28ec.

- The States United Democracy Center, Protect Democracy, and Law Forward, A Democracy Crisis in the Making: How State Legislatures are Politicizing, Criminalizing, and Interfering with Election Administration, (May 2022): 20, https://statesuniteddemocracy. org/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/ DCITM\_2022.pdf.
- "Nevada county set for conspiracy-inspired ballot hand count," CBS News, Oct. 26, 2022, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/ nevada-nye-county-set-for-conspiracy-inspired-ballot-hand-count/.
- 22. Jessica Bulman-Pozen and Miriam Seifter, "Countering the New Election Subversion: The Democracy Principle and the Role of State Courts." Wisconsin Law Review 1337 (2022), https://scholarship.law.columbia. edu/faculty\_scholarship/3883?utm\_ source=scholarship.law.columbia.edu%2Ffaculty\_scholarship%2F3883&utm\_medium=PDF&utm\_campaign=PDFCoverPages; Richard Hasen, "Identifying and Minimizing the Risk of Election Subversion and Stolen Elections in the Contemporary United States," Harvard Law Review Forum 135 (2022), https://harvardlawreview.org/ forum/no-volume/identifying-and-minimizing-the-risk-of-election-subversion-and-stolen-elections-in-the-contemporary-united-states/; Lisa Manheim, "Election Law and Election Subversion," Yale Law Journal Forum, Nov. 2, 2022, https://www.yalelawjournal.org/forum/election-law-and-election-subversion; Derek Muller, "Election Subversion and the Writ of Mandamus," William and Mary Law Review 65 (Mar. 2023), https://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ ssrn.4380829.
- 23. Voting Rights Lab, Another Change-Making Year (May 15, 2023), <u>https://votingright-slab.org/another-change-making-year/;</u> Brennan Center for Justice, Voting Laws Roundup: February 2023, (Feb. 27, 2023), <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/voting-laws-round-up-february-2023</u>.
- Janet Malzahn and Andrew Hall, "Election-Denying Republican Candidates Underperformed in the 2022 Midterms," Stanford Business Working Paper no. 4076, (Feb. 2023), <u>https://www.gsb.stanford.edu/faculty-research/working-papers/ election-denying-republican-candidates-underperformed-2022-midterms; Zack Beau</u>

champ, "The midterms showed American democracy won't go down without a fight," Vox, Nov. 9, 2022, <u>https://www.vox.com/</u> policy-and-politics/23449021/2022-midterms-results-election-deniers-democracy.

- 25. National Task Force on Election Crises, Lessons from the 2022 General Election: How to Prevent Election Crises, and Emerging Issues for 2023, 2024, and Beyond, Feb. 2023, https://staticl. squarespace.com/static/5e70e52c-7c72720ed714313f/t/63ebd7de17df7clecaf31726/1676400608352/2022+NT-FEC+Post+Election+Report.pdf.
- 26. Ibid.
- 27. This is our third edition in our series on this trend. In our initial Report in April 2021, we described four legislative trends that we feared would increase the risk of election manipulation or subversion. In the second edition published in May 2022, we largely adhere to that original categorization, with some modifications to account for new trends and to provide additional clarity and precision. Most notably, we added a separate category to specifically identify the proliferation of bills that would authorize or require partisan or unprofessional post-election "audits" or reviews of the 2020 election and/or future elections. A full explanation of the five categories is presented in our May 2022 report. States United Democracy Center, Protect Democracy, & Law Forward, A Democracy Crisis in The Making: May 2022 Edition, 9.
- 28. Voting Rights Lab, State Voting Rights Tracker (accessed Apr. 26, 2023), <u>https://</u><u>tracker.votingrightslab.org</u>. For clarity, we use "A.B.", "H.B.", and "S.B." as abbreviations for state House/Assembly and Senate proposals throughout.
- Garrett Archer, "New records show Cyber Ninjas audit had \$9 million price tag," ABC 15 Arizona, Nov. 1, 2021, https://www. abc15.com/news/arizona-election-audit/ new-records-show-cyber-ninjas-audit-had-9-million-price-tag#:~:text=PHOENIX%20 %E2%80%94%20The%20most%20recent%20public,was%20almost%209%20 million%20dollars; Anya van Wagtendonk, "Price tag on Gableman probe nearing \$2M, report finds," Wisconsin Public Radio, Feb. 3, 2023, https://www.wpr.org/wisconsin-price-tag-michael-gableman-probenearing-2-million-report-finds.
- Professional audits follow best practices for security and integrity such as those recently endorsed overwhelmingly by the bipartisan National Association of Secretaries of

State: They use well-defined procedures established in advance; they employ proper chain-of-custody and security protocols; they include state and local election administrators in the process; they use objective experts; and they are transparent, among other appropriate protocols. See National Association of Secretaries of State, NASS Task Force on Vote Verification: Post-election Audit Recommendations, (Aug. 2021), https://www.nass.org/sites/default/files/ Summer%202021/NASS%20Vote%20Verification%20Task%20Force%20Recommendations.pdf; The Bipartisan Policy Center's Task Force on Elections also issued similar recommendations at the end of 2021. See Rachel Orey, Christopher Thomas, and Matthew Weil, Bipartisan Principles for Election Audits, (Washington, D.C.: Bipartisan Policy Center Nov. 8, 2021), https:// bipartisanpolicy.org/report/bipartisan-principles-for-election-audits/.

- 31. National Conference of State Legislatures, Post-Election Audits, (Sept. 2022), https:// www.ncsl.org/elections-and-campaigns/ post-election-audits. Traditional audits require that election officials hand count a predetermined percentage of ballots (or all of the ballots from a particular set of precincts) to determine if the machine tally was off. In contrast, a risk-limiting audit sets a confidence level in the accuracy of the election outcome and then requires auditors to hand count as many ballots as are required to meet that goal. See Jennifer Morrell, Knowing It's Right Part One: A Practical Guide to Risk Limiting Audits, (The Election Center, May 2019), https://electionline. org/resources/rla-practical-guide/.
- 32. "Georgia's 2022 Statewide Risk Limiting Audit Confirms Results," Georgia Secretary of State, Nov. 18, 2022, https://sos.ga.gov/ news/georgias-2022-statewide-risk-limiting-audit-confirms-results; "Wisconsin's largest vote audit in history finds no machine errors in 2022," PBS Wisconsin, Feb. 3, 2023, https://pbswisconsin.org/news-item/wisconsins-largest-vote-audit-in-history-findsno-machine-errors-in-2022/; "Post-Election Audits," DOS Voting & Election Information, accessed May 17, 2023, https://www.vote. pa.gov/About-Elections/Pages/Post-Election-Audits.aspx; Bryan Schott, "No evidence of fraud in Utah's midterm elections, but auditors say there is room to improve elections systems," Salt Lake Tribune, Dec. 13, 2022, https://www.sltrib.com/news/ politics/2022/12/13/no-evidence-fraudutahs-midterm/.
- 33. S.B. 202, 2021-22 Gen. Assemb., Reg.

Sess. (Ga. 2021); H.B. 684, 2021-22 Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Ga. 2021); H.B. 162, 2021-22 Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Ga. 2021); H.B. 801, 2021-22 Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Ga. 2021); H.B. 456, 2021-22 Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Ga. 2021); H.B. 8, 2021-22 Gen. Assemb., 1st Spec. Sess. (Ga. 2021); H.B. 9, 2021-22 Gen. Assemb., 1st Spec. Sess. (Ga. 2021); S.B. 282, H.B. 162, 2021-22 Gen, Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Ga. 2021); S.B. 283, H.B. 162, 2021-22 Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Ga. 2021); H.B. 682, H.B. 162, 2021-22 Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Ga. 2021); H.B. 683, H.B. 162, 2021-22 Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Ga. 2021); H.B. 769, H.B. 162, 2021-22 Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Ga. 2021).

- 34. Tia Mitchell, et. al, "The Jolt: Former Kemp adviser helping launch Pence run for president," Atlanta Journal Constitution, May 16, 2023, <u>https://www.ajc.com/politics/ politics-blog/the-jolt-former-kemp-adviserhelping-launch-pence-run-for-president/ NCC35IC76VAQZPLNTNDARU76TM/.</u>
- 35. See also James Oliphant and Nathan Layne, "Georgia Republicans purge Black Democrats from county election boards," *Reuters*, Dec. 9, 2021, <u>https://www.</u> reuters.com/world/us/georgia-republicans-purge-black-democrats-county-election-boards-2021-12-09/; Nick Corasaniti and Reid J. Epstein, "How Republican States Are Expanding Their Power Over Elections," *New York Times*, July 1, 2021, <u>https://www.</u> nytimes.com/2021/06/19/us/politics/ republican-states.html.
- 36. Mitchell, supra n. 34.
- 37. Bob Christie, "Arizona AG's effort to require redo of election rules denied," *The Associated Press*, June 17, 2022, <u>https://apnews. com/article/doug-ducey-arizona-government-and-politics-elections-8cf80eb-7c574f22fa3721680e16a1371; Mary Pitzl, "'Far too late': Judge dismisses Brnovich's complaint against Hobbs over Arizona elections manual," *Arizona Republic*, June 17, 2022, <u>https://www.azcentral.com/story/ news/politics/elections/2022/06/17/ arizona-judge-rules-secretary-state-katie-hobbs-over-attorney-general-mark-brnovich-elections-manual/7666518001/.</u></u>
- 38. Ibid.
- This topic is also discussed in Section III.E: Imposing disproportionate criminal or other penalties.
- H.B. 260, 2023 Leg., Reg. Sess. (La. 2023);
   S.B. 235, 102nd Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Mo. 2023); H.B. 1311, 2023 Leg., Reg.

Sess. (Miss. 2023); S.P. 730, 131st Leg., 1st Spec. Sess. (Me. 2023).

- H.B. 512, 68th. Leg., Reg. Sess. (Mont. 2023); S.B 116, 2023 Leg., Reg. Sess. (S.D. 2023); H.B. 1105, 2023 Leg., Reg. Sess. (S.D. 2023); H.B. 2859, 2023 Leg., Reg. Sess. (W. Va. 2023).
- 42. If enacted, SB 262 would place the partisan legislature in the driver's seat for emergency rules. If such a structure had been in place, many of the emergency rules and guidance issued to safely administer the 2020 election during the COVID-19 pandemic would have been voided.
- 43. Placing unworkable burdens on election officials increases the overall risk of subversion, even if, in a vacuum, a hand count or disruptive observer may not seem like it would overthrow an election. We have seen time and again that election administrators' minor mistakes in shouldering these burdens are amplified and become the basis for arguments that entire elections should be thrown out. See, e.g. Complaint, 68-71, 84, Trump v. Boockvar, No. 4:20-cv-02078 (M.D. Pa. 2020) (arguing, among other things, that inconsistent implementation of poll observation of absentee ballot counting warranted a court order barring the state from certifying the 2020 presidential election).
- 44. National Conference of State Legislatures, Prohibiting Private Funding of Elections, Jan. 24, 2023, <u>https://www.ncsl.org/</u> <u>elections-and-campaigns/prohibiting-pri-</u> <u>vate-funding-of-elections</u>.
- 45. "10 Facts About CTCL & the COVID-19 Response Grant Program," *Center for Tech and Civic Life*, Oct. 14, 2021, <u>https://www. techandciviclife.org/10-facts-about-ctclgrants/.</u>
- 46. Isaac Stanley-Becker, "FEC unanimously rejects complaints about Zuckerberg's 2020 election grants," Washington Post, Sept. 8, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost. com/politics/2022/09/08/zuckerberg-2020-election-republicans/; Miles Parks, "Private funding saved the 2020 election. Now, some GOP-led states are banning it," NPR, Mar. 31, 2022, https:// www.npr.org/2022/03/31/1088252896/ private-funding-saved-the-2020-electionnow-some-gop-led-states-are-banning-it; Mike DeBonis and Amy Gardner, "Election experts sound alarms as costs escalate and funding dwindles," Washington Post, Feb. 16, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost. com/politics/2022/02/16/election-funding-midterms/; "10 Facts About CTCL & the COVID-19 Response Grant Program,"

Center for Tech and Civic Life, Oct. 14, 2021, https://www.techandciviclife.org/10-factsabout-ctcl-grants/.

- 47. David LeVine and Gideon Cohn-Postar, Securing 2024: Defending US Elections through Investment and Reform, (Alliance for Securing Democracy and Issue One Mar. 27, 2023), https://issueone.org/wp-content/ uploads/2023/03/Securing-2024.pdf
- Stephen Fowler, "Georgia lawmakers add to the growing list of bans on outside election funding," NPR, Apr. 5, 2023, <u>https://www. npr.org/2023/04/05/1167971349/georgia-election-funding-ban.</u>
- S.B. 255, 94th Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Ar. 2023).
- 50. H.B. 11, 67th Leg., Reg. Sess. (Idaho 2023).
- 51. S.B. 117, 68th. Leg., Reg. Sess. (Mont. 2023).
- 52. Charles Stewart III, "Republicans want to hand-count paper ballots. That's less accurate," Washington Post, May 28, 2022, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.</u> com/politics/2022/05/26/republicans-democrats-midterms-elections-ballot-counting/; Miles Parks, "Hand-counting ballots may sound nice. It's actually less accurate and more expensive," NPR, Oct. 7, 2022, <u>https://www.npr.</u> org/2022/10/07/1126796538/voting-explainer-hand-counting-ballots-accuracy-cost.
- Alice Clapman and Ben Goldstein, "Hand-Counting Votes: A Proven Bad Idea," Brennan Center for Justice, Nov. 23, 2022, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/ our-work/analysis-opinion/hand-countingvotes-proven-bad-idea.</u>
- Amy Gardner and Yvonne Wingett Sanchez, "Republicans push for stricter election laws, despite scant proof of fraud," Washington Post, Apr. 2, 2023, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2023/04/02/republicans-restrictive-voting-laws/</u>.
- 55. Dani Anguiano, "Far-right county throws out voting machines – with nothing to replace them," *Guardian*, Apr. 4, 2023, <u>https:// www.theguardian.com/us-news/2023/ apr/04/far-right-county-throws-out-votingmachines-with-nothing-to-replace-them.</u>
- 56. Natalia Contreras, "Texas taxpayers face a \$100 million bill to update voting machines with equipment that doesn't exist yet," *Texas Tribune*, Feb. 10, 2023, <u>https://www. texastribune.org/2023/02/10/texas-voting-equipment-legislation-senate-bill-1/.</u>
- 57. The Carter Center and the National

Conference of State Legislatures, A Guide to Election Observer Policies in the United States, (Oct. 2016), https://www.cartercenter.org/resources/pdfs/peace/democracy/ cc-us-election-observation.pdf; Joseph Tanfani and Jarrett Renshaw, "Challengers, Observers and Electioneering: The History and Rules of U.S. Poll Watching," *Reuters*, Oct. 7, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-usa-election-poll-watchers-factsexpl/challengersobservers-and-electioneering-the-history-and-rules-of-u-spoll-watching-idUSKBN26S1IH.

- 58. Tanfani, supra n 57.
- The States United Democracy Center, Midterms 2022: The Poll Observer Landscape, (July 13, 2022), <u>https://statesuniteddemocracy.org/resources/midterm-pollobservers/</u>.
- Brandon Tensley, "The racist rhetoric behind accusing largely Black cities of voter fraud," CNN, Nov. 20, 2020, <u>https://www.cnn.</u> <u>com/2020/11/20/politics/trump-gi-</u> <u>uliani-black-cities-analysis/index.html.</u>
- 61. Maura Ewing et al., "Two charged with carrying weapons near Philadelphia vote-counting site amid election tensions," *Washington Post*, Nov. 6, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ nation/2020/11/06/philadelphia-attack-plot-vote-count-election/; Anthony Wood et al., "At vote count protests in Philadelphia, partisan bickering yields to a party," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, Nov. 5, 2020, https:// www.inquirer.com/politics/election/philadelphia-protests-vote-count-election-resultstrump-biden-20201105.html.
- Hannah Schoenbaum and Nicholas Riccardi, "Election officials brace for confrontational poll watchers," *The Associated Press*, Oct. 2, 2022, <u>https://apnews.com/</u> <u>article/2022-midterm-elections-politics-vot-</u> ing-presidential-biden-cabinet-c3d3lb3b-<u>3c8957a51a2cc32e009d59be</u>.
- Brennan Center for Justice, Voting Laws Roundup: February 2023, (Feb. 27, 2023), <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/</u> <u>research-reports/voting-laws-roundup-feb-</u> <u>ruary-2023</u>; S.B. 995, 2023 Leg., Reg. Sess. (Okla. 2023); S.B. 82, 2023 Leg., Reg. Sess. (S.D. 2023); H.B. 2866, 2023 Leg., Reg. Sess. (W. Va. 2023).
- 64. Cassandra Jaramillo and Joshua Kaplan, "They Were Trying to Help Run Elections. Then They Got Criminally Investigated," *ProPublica*, Nov. 3, 2022, <u>https://www. propublica.org/article/texas-election-workers-voter-fraud-paxton-midterms.</u>

- 65. Cat Zakrzewski, "Election workers brace for a torrent of threats: 'I KNOW WHERE YOU SLEEP,'" Washington Post, Nov. 8, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2022/11/08/election-workers-online-threats/.
- 66. Ruby Edlin and Lawrence Norden, "Poll of Election Officials Shows High Turnover Amid Safety Threats and Political Interference," *Brennan Center for Justice*, Apr. 25, 2023, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/ our-work/analysis-opinion/poll-electionofficials-shows-high-turnover-amid-safetythreats-and.</u>
- 67. S.B. 235, 102nd Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Mo. 2023).
- Nathan Layne, "Pro-Trump activists swamp election officials with sprawling records requests," *Reuters*, Aug. 3, 2022, <u>https://</u> www.reuters.com/world/us/pro-trump-activists-swamp-election-officials-with-sprawling-records-requests-2022-08-03/.
- 69. Jennifer Jasutis, "FOIA 101: Demystifying Public Records Laws in Each State," *Granicus Blog*, accessed May 17, 2023, <u>https://</u> <u>granicus.com/blog/foia-101-public-record-</u> <u>laws-in-each-state/</u>.
- 70. Danielle Smith, "Arkansas 'Election Integrity Unit' Bill Awaits Gov's Signature," Public News Service, Apr. 14, 2023, <u>https://www.publicnewsservice.org/2023-04-14/civic-engagement/arkansas-election-integrity-unit-bill-awaits-govs-signature/a83964-1.</u>
- 71. S.B. 4-B, 2023 Leg., 2nd Spec. Sess. (Fla. 2023); Reid J. Epstein and Nick Corasaniti, "Republicans Push Crackdown on Crime Wave That Doesn't Exist: Voter Fraud," New York Times, Mar. 17, 2022, <u>https://www. nytimes.com/2022/03/17/us/politics/ republican-voter-fraud.html.</u>
- 72. "About ERIC," *ERIC*, accessed May 17, 2023, https://ericstates.org/about/.
- Carrie Levine, "Conspiracy theorists may not have won office, but baseless accusations still have power," *Votebeat*, Mar. 27, 2023, <u>https://www.votebeat.org/2023/3/27/23654791/eric-misinfor-mation-conspiracy-theories-states</u>.
- 74. Jen Fifield, "The truth about ERIC, the voter roll program targeted by extremists," Votebeat, Apr. 28, 2022, <u>https://www.votebeat.org/23045551/eric-electron-ic-registration-information-center-vot-er-roll-matching-program</u>. In Alabama, Missouri, and West Virginia, the ERIC withdrawal was initiated by a secretary of state who is an election denier. See The States

United Democracy Center, *Bad Politics, Bad Policies: Election Denial in 2023* (Apr. 28, 2023), <u>https://statesuniteddemocracy.org/</u> resources/cost-of-denialism/.

- 75. Zach Montellaro, "2 more Republican states abruptly depart from interstate voter list program," *Politico*, Mar. 18, 2023, <u>https://</u> www.politico.com/news/2023/03/18/ republican-states-depart-from-interstate-voter-list-program-00087728; Amy Garnder, "Ohio joins GOP-led states withdrawing from group that helps clean up voter rolls," *Washington Post*, Mar. 17, 2023, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/</u> politics/2023/03/17/ohio-withdraws-ericvoter-rolls/.
- 76. "Withdrawals from ERIC are the result of politics that hurt the integrity and security of U.S. elections, say current and former election officials," *Issue One*, Mar. 8, 2023, <u>https://issueone.org/press/eric-withdrawals-current-and-former-election-officials/.</u>
- 77. Brad Raffensperger (@GaSecofState), "States claim they want to combat illegal voting & clean voter rolls - but then leave the best & only group capable of detecting double voting across state lines, @ ericstates\_info. Reacting to disinformation they've hurt their own state & others while undermining voter confidence," Twitter, Mar. 7, 2023, 9:16 PM EST, <u>https://twitter.com/GaSecofState/sta-</u> tus/1633290545689772033?s=20.
- 78. Montellaro, supra n 75.
- 79. Ibid.
- 80. Ibid.
- 81. For example, Ohio's Secretary of State, Frank LaRose, called ERIC earlier in 2023 "one of the best fraud-fighting tools that we have when it comes to actually catching people that try to vote in multiple states. See Karen Kasler, "LaRose says Ohio may drop out of voter registration program he praised last month," Statehouse News Bureau, Mar. 7, 2023 https://www.statenews. org/government-politics/2023-03-07/ larose-says-ohio-may-drop-out-of-voterregistration-program-he-praised-last-month. Earlier in 2023, Iowa's Secretary of State, Paul Pate, also called ERIC "a godsend." See Miles Parks, "3 more Republican states announce they're leaving a key voting data partnership," NPR, Mar. 6, 2023, https:// www.npr.org/2023/03/06/1161374479/ electronic-registration-information-center-eric-florida-missouri-west-virginia. Additionally, the Florida Department of State Office of Election Crimes and Security

announced in a January 2023 report that it "used data provided by ERIC to identify approximately 1,177 voters who appear to have voted in Florida and in one of the other member states, in the same election. See Florida Department of State, Florida Department of State Office of Election Crimes and Security Report (Jan. 15, 2023), https:// files.floridados.gov/media/706232/dosoecs-report-2022.pdf.

- Jessica Huseman, "Fewer states in ERIC makes ERIC's data weaker," Votebeat, Mar. 14, 2023, <u>https://www.votebeat.org/2022/3/14/22976936/eric-voter-reg-istration-matching-states-data</u>.
- Natalia Contreras, "Texas may be about to scrap a voting security system it can't replace," *Votebeat Texas*, Mar. 28, 2023, <u>https://texas.votebeat.</u> org/2023/3/28/23659141/eric-voter-rolls-replacement-electronic-registration-information-center.
- Ines Kagubare, "US faces election worker shortage ahead of midterms due to rise in threats," *Hill*, Oct. 10, 2022, <u>https://thehill. com/policy/cybersecurity/3669329-usfaces-election-worker-shortage-ahead-ofmidterms-due-to-rise-in-threats/.
  </u>
- Sam Sabin, "U.S. officials eye a complex web of election cybersecurity threats," Axios, Oct. 25, 2022, <u>https://www.axios. com/2022/10/25/election-cybersecurity-midterm-threats</u>.
- 86 Jessica Huseman, "Two years after Jan. 6, has Congress done enough to protect elections," Votebeat, Jan. 9, 2023, https:// www.votebeat.org/2023/1/9/23542577/ january-6th-congress-election-funding-electoral-count-act; Eddie Smith, "Bill fails to recognize necessity of election infrastructure improvements," Knox News, Dec. 21, 2022, https://www.knoxnews.com/story/ opinion/2022/12/21/opinion-bill-dropsthe-ball-on-election-infrastructure-improvements/69745931007/; Shenna Bellows et al., "Secretary of State Letter re FY23 Election Funding," Dec. 13, 2021, https:// mcusercontent.com/6711f339c47ffcdd2f-9cbbfd9/files/b498f918-b6bf-6061-45f4c390b6c93fa4/Secretary\_of\_State\_Letter\_re\_FY23\_Election\_Funding.01.pdf.
- 87. Zakrzewski, supra n 65; Christina Cassidy, "Facing harassment and death threats, some election workers weigh whether to stay," PBS, Jul. 8, 2022, <u>https://www.pbs. org/newshour/politics/facing-harassmentand-death-threats-some-election-workersweigh-whether-to-stay.</u>

- Kellen Browning and Davey Alba, "'Tsunamis of Misinformation' Overwhelm Local Election Officials," New York Times, Oct. 29, 2022, https://www.nytimes. com/2020/10/29/technology/misinformation-local-election-officials.html; Matt Vasilogambros, "The Fight Against Election Lies Never Ends for Local Officials," Stateline, Mar. 2, 2023, https://www.pewtrusts. org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2023/03/02/the-fight-against-election-lies-never-ends-for-local-officials.
- 89. Anthony Izaguirre, "Exodus of election officials raises concerns of partisanship," The Associated Press, June 13, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/election-officials-retire-trump-2020-threats-misinformation-3b810d8b3b3adee-2ca409689788b863f; (denoting the shortages of election officials in Wisconsin, Michigan and Pennsylvania); Jeremy Stout, "Nearly 50 top election officials in PA have left their position in the last two years," NorthcentralPA.com, Oct. 3, 2022, https:// www.northcentralpa.com/news/nearly-50top-election-officials-in-pa-have-left-theirposition-in-the-last-two/article\_ee82bd84-2308-11ed-aaa2-d3044e666306.html; Jane Timm, "The local toll of election denialism: Virginia county loses second registrar in 2 months," NBC News, May 10, 2023, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/ elections/virginias-buckingham-county-feels-toll-election-denialism-rcna83319 (Buckingham County, Virginia, has lost its second registrar in two months along with other election staff); https://www.nbcnews. com/politics/elections/buckingham-county-virginia-election-staff-quits-baseless-voter-fraud-rcna76435; Jeremy Schwartz, "Election administrators are under attack in Texas. Here's what that means for the midterms," Texas Tribune and ProPublica, Oct. 17, 2022, https://www.texastribune. org/2022/10/17/election-administrators-harassment-david-becker/ (one-third of Texas election administrators have left in the period of 2020-2022).
- 90. Brennan Center for Justice, *Local Election Officials Survey* — *April 2023* (April 2023), <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/</u> <u>research-reports/local-election-officials-sur-</u> <u>vey-april-2023</u>.
- 91. Ibid.
- 92. Stout, supra n 89.
- 93. Natalia Contreras, "Tarrant County's lauded elections chief resigns, citing differences with new county executive," *Votebeat and*

Texas Tribune, Apr. 17, 2023, https://www. texastribune.org/2023/04/17/Heider-garcia-tarrant-county-elections-tim-ohare/.

94. Natalia Contreras, "A network of conservative election activists springs from Tarrant County," *Votebeat Texas*, Aug. 4, 2022, <u>https://texas.votebeat.</u> <u>org/2022/8/4/23291926/tarrant-county-citizens-election-integrity-fraud</u>.

95. Ibid.

- 96. Miranda Suarez, "Election integrity task force draws criticism, support at Tarrant County commissioners meeting," *KERA News*, Feb. 21, 2023, <u>https://www.</u> <u>keranews.org/news/2023-02-21/elec-</u> <u>tion-integrity-task-force-draws-criticism-sup-</u> <u>port-at-tarrant-county-commissioners-meet-</u> <u>ing</u>.
- 97. Neil Vigdor, "All three election officials resigned in a Texas county, with at least one citing death threats," New York Times, Aug. 18, 2022, https://www.nytimes. com/live/2022/08/18/us/primary-elections-midterms; Natalia Contreras, "What brought down one Texas county's entire elections department? It was something in the water," Votebeat and Texas Tribune, Aug. 29, 2022, https://www.texastribune. org/2022/08/29/gillespie-county-texas-elections/.
- Ricardo Delgado, "After November chaos, little election drama for Fredericksburg, Gillespie County this time around," San Antonio Express-News, Apr. 26, 2023, https://www.expressnews.com/hill-country/article/fredericksburg-election-drama-17909092.php.
- 99. Ninfa Saavedra, "Clifford Tatum sworn in as Elections Administrator for Harris County," Click2Houston.com, Aug. 24, 2022, https://www.click2houston.com/news/ local/2022/08/24/clifford-tatum-swornin-as-elections-administrator-for-harriscounty/.
- 100. Jeremy Schwartz, "Trump won Hood County in a landslide. His supporters still hounded the elections administrator until she resigned," *Texas Tribune and ProPublica*, Oct. 12, 2021, <u>https://www. texastribune.org/2021/10/12/hood-county-elections-administrator-trump/; Andrew Schneider, "Bettencourt, Cain, and Schofield seek to abolish Harris County Election Administrator's Office," *Houston Public Media*, Mar. 8, 2023, <u>https://www. houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/ politics/2023/03/08/445650/bettencourt-cain-and-schofield-seek-to-abol-</u></u>

ish-harris-county-election-administrators-office/.

- 101. Ibid.
- 102. Ibid.
- 103. Ibid.
- 104. Izaguirre, supra n 89.
- 105. Miranda Suarez, "Tarrant County looks for new elections chief. O'Hare won't rule out election deniers for post," KERA News, Apr. 25, 2023, <u>https://www.keranews.org/ news/2023-04-25/tarrant-county-looks-fornew-elections-chief-ohare-wont-rule-outelection-deniers-for-post.</u>
- 106. Jonathan Cooper, "Arizona county's new elections head shared voter fraud memes," *The Associated Press*, Apr. 25, 2023, <u>https://apnews.com/article/cochise-county-election-director-conspiracies-arizona-89</u> <u>9d411d5ab38243a72ef11f96049db6</u>.
- 107. Ibid.
- 108. Rachel Leingang, "Pinal County ballot debacle could foreshadow errors in other counties," AZ Mirror, Aug. 2, 2022, <u>https://www.azmirror.com/2022/08/02/</u> pinal-county-ballot-debacle-could-foreshadow-errors-in-other-counties/.
- 109. Ibid.
- 110. Ibid.
- 111. Clark, supra n 17.
- 112. Hannah Schoenbaum, "N.C. board removes election officials who refused to certify," *The Associated Press*, Mar. 28, 2023, <u>https://apnews.com/article/election-certifica-tion-officials-removed-north-carolina-77bc-8b7016277eb090dad38b9b11c687#:~:-text=RALEIGH%2C%20N.C.%20(AP)%20 %E2%80%94,determined%20they%20 violated%20state%20law.</u>
- 113. GOP-controlled Arizona county refuses to certify 2022 midterm election results," CBS News, Nov. 28, 2023, <u>https://www. cbsnews.com/news/cochise-county-arizona-republicans-refuse-to-certify-2022-midterm-election-results/.</u>
- 114. Fredreka Schouten, "Pennsylvania county certifies midterm election results, ending impasse," CNN, Nov. 30, 2022, <u>https:// www.cnn.com/2022/11/30/politics/ pennsylvania-luzerne-county-certifies-midterm-election/index.html</u>.
- 115. Clark, supra n 17.
- 116. Schoenbaum, supra n 112.
- 117. Hansi Wang, "Arizona's Cochise County finally certifies its election results after a

court order," NPR, Dec. 2, 2022, <u>https://</u> www.npr.org/2022/12/01/1140086777/ midterm-elections-cochise-county-arizona-ruling.

- 118. Stuart Thompson, "Biggest Surge of Misinformation May Arrive After Election Day, Researchers Say," New York Times, Nov. 7, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.</u> com/2022/11/07/technology/biggest-surge-of-misinformation-may-arrive-after-election-day-researchers-say.html; Erin Simpson, Adam Conner, and Ashleigh Maciolek, Social Media and the 2022 Midterm Elections: Anticipating Online Threats to Democratic Legitimacy (Nov. 3, 2022), https://www.americanprogress.org/ article/social-media-and-the-2022-midterm-elections-anticipating-online-threats-to-democratic-legitimacy/.
- 119. Kate Hamilton, "What the Electoral Count Reform Act Means for States," *Campaign Legal Center*, Jan. 12, 2023, <u>https://</u> <u>campaignlegal.org/update/what-electoral-</u> <u>count-reform-act-means-states</u>.
- 120. This Report does not systematically track this category of bills and they are not included in the Report's Appendix.
- 121. Ryan Beckwith, "Violent Threats to Election Workers Spiraled After 2020 Election," Bloomberg, Aug. 3, 2022, <u>https://</u> www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-08-03/violent-threats-to-election-workers-spiraled-after-2020-election; Neil Vigdor, "After Threats and Clashes With Republicans, Another Texas Election Official Quits," New York Times, Apr. 18, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/04/18/ us/politics/trump-supporters-election-official-threats.html.
- 122. Voting Rights Lab, State Voting Rights Tracker (filtering for "Emerging Issues> Election Worker Protections," accessed Apr. 26, 2023), <u>https://tracker.votingrightslab.org/pending/search/issue/21EmergingIssues.</u>
- 123. Phillip Bailey, "'Our democracy can't function' without poll workers. Here's how some states are protecting them," USA Today, Apr. 12, 2023, <u>https://</u> www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2023/04/12/election-worker-protections-2024/11515186002/.
- 124. Voting Rights Lab, supra n 122.
- 125. Ibid.
- 126. H.B. 1465, 123rd Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Ind. 2023).
- 127. S.B. 346, 102nd Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Mo. 2023).

- 128. S.B. 61, 68th. Leg., Reg. Sess. (Mont. 2023).
- 129. S.B. 481, 2023 Leg., Reg. Sess. (Okla. 2023).
- 130. Bailey, supra n 123.
- Caitlin Sievers, "Hobbs signs bills to shield lawmaker addresses, regulate inaugural fundraising," AZ Mirror, May 9, 2023, <u>https://www.azmirror.com/blog/ hobbs-signs-bills-to-shield-lawmaker-addresses-regulate-inaugural-fundraising/.</u>
- 132. Dan McKay, "Intimidation, voting rights measures headed to governor's desk in New Mexico," Albuquerque Journal, Mar. 13, 2023, https://www.abgjournal.com/2581449/intimidation-voting-rights-measures-headed-to-governors-desk-in-new-mexico.html.
- 133. This legislation also allows 16- and 17-yearolds to pre-register to vote; establishes automatic voter registration through various state agencies; restores the right to vote to persons convicted of felonies upon their release; creates a permanent absentee voter list; and improves language access to ballots and voting instructions; and creates new penalties for people who knowingly spread false information intended to prevent someone from voting or make threats to physical safety related to voting. Briana Bierschbach, "5 major changes in Minnesota's 'historic' new election law," Star Tribune, May 5, 2023, https://www.startribune.com/ five-major-changes-to-voting-in-minnesotas-historic-new-election-law-disinformation/600272746/.
- 134. Kevin Sheridan, "SOS Aguilar introduces bill to protect election workers," *Kolo 8 ABC*, Apr. 12, 2023, <u>https://www.kolotv.</u> <u>com/2023/04/12/ag-aguilar-introduc-</u> <u>es-bill-protect-election-workers/</u>.
- 135. See S.B. 406, 82nd Leg., Reg. Sess. (Nev. 2023); S.B. 1061, 56th Leg., Reg. Sess. (Ariz, 2023).
- 136. See H.F. 635, 93rd Leg., Reg. Sess. (Minn. 2023; S.B. 916, 2022 Leg., Reg. Sess. (N.C. 2022).
- 137. Alex Derosier, "DFL bill would create automatic voter registration, restore felons' voting rights," *Duluth News Tribune*, Jan. 6, 2023, <u>https://www.duluthnewstribune.</u> <u>com/news/minnesota/dfl-bill-would-create-automatic-voter-registration-restore-felon-voting-rights.</u>
- A.B. 550, 2023-2024 Leg., Reg. Sess. (N.Y. 2023); S.B. 112, 2023-2024 Leg., Reg. Sess. (N.Y. 2023).

- 139. A.B. 550 (N.Y. 2023); S.B. 112 (N.Y. 2023).
- 140. S.R. 8, 2023-2024 Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Pa. 2023).
- 141. Rachel Leingang, "Arizona's new attorney general to use election fraud unit to boost voting rights," *The Guardian*, Jan. 21, 2023, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/ us-news/2023/jan/21/arizona-elec-</u> tion-unit-voting-rights-attorney-general.
- 142. Beth Reinhard and Yvonne Wingett Sanchez, "As more states create election integrity units, Arizona is a cautionary tale," *Washington Post*, Sep. 26, 2022, <u>https://</u> <u>www.washingtonpost.com/investiga-</u> <u>tions/2022/09/26/arizona-election-integ-</u> <u>rity-unit/</u>.

143. Ibid.

#### APPENDIX ·····

Bills usurping control

over election results

"audits" or reviews

2 Bills requiring partisan or unprofessional election 3 Bills seizing power over election responsibilities election responsibilities 4 Bills creating unworkable burdens in election

5 Bills imposing disproportionate criminal or other penalties

State	Bill Number	Author	Date Introduced	Summary Status as of May 23	0	2	3	4	5
Alaska	<u>H132</u>	Judiciary Committee	3/22/2023	Introduced		X	X		
Alaska	<u>S1</u>	Shower (R)	1/17/2023	Introduced		X	X		
Arizona	<u>H 2078</u>	Diaz (R)	1/11/2023	Pending		X			x
Arizona	<u>H 2099</u>	Harris (R)	1/11/2023	Pending			Х		
Arizona	<u>H 2100</u>	Harris (R)	1/11/2023	Pending				X	
Arizona	<u>H 2101</u>	Harris (R)	1/11/2023	Pending			X	X	x
Arizona	<u>H 2232</u>	Harris (R)	1/12/2023	Pending			Х	X	х
Arizona	<u>H 2307</u>	McGarr (R)	1/12/2023	Pending				X	
Arizona	<u>H 2613</u>	Montenegro (R)	2/7/2023	Vetoed				X	
Arizona	<u>H 2691</u>	Heap (R)	2/6/2023	Vetoed				X	
Arizona	<u>H 2722</u>	Griffin (R)	2/6/2023	Pending				X	
Arizona	<u>H 2785</u>	Harris (R)	2/6/2023	Pending				X	
Arizona	<u>S 1074</u>	Borrelli (R)	1/18/2023	Vetoed			X	X	
Arizona	<u>S 1141</u>	Hoffman (R)	1/19/2023	Pending					x
Arizona	<u>S 1213</u>	Kern (R)	1/24/2023	Pending			x		
Arizona	<u>S 1287</u>	Kaiser (R)	1/25/2023	Introduced			X		
Arizona	<u>S 1324</u>	Bennett (R)	1/26/2023	Pending				X	
Arizona	<u>S 1471</u>	Kavanagh (R)	1/30/2023	Pending		X			
Arizona	<u>S 1695</u>	Hoffman (R)	1/30/2023	Pending	X				
Arizona	SCR 1037	Kern (R)	1/30/2023	Enacted				X	
Arkansas	<u>H 1411</u>	McAlindon (R)	2/13/2023	Enacted					х
Arkansas	<u>H 1513</u>	McCollum (R)	2/28/2023	Enacted					x
Arkansas	<u>S 250</u>	Hammer (R)	2/10/2023	Enacted				X	
Arkansas	<u>S 255</u>	McKee M (R)	2/13/2023	Enacted				X	
Arkansas	<u>S 429</u>	Clark (R)	3/15/2023	Failed					x
Connecticut	<u>H 5700</u>	Dubitsky (R)	1/18/2023	Introduced				X	
Connecticut	<u>S 379</u>	Sampson (R)	1/17/2023	Pending				X	
Florida	<u>H3</u>	Fernandez-Barqu (R)	2/6/2023	Pending					x
Florida	<u>S 4</u>	Martin (R)	2/6/2023	Enacted					x
Georgia	<u>H17</u>	Powell A (R)	1/11/2023	Pending				X	
Georgia	<u>H 426</u>	Blackmon (R)	2/15/2023	Pending				X	
Georgia	<u>H 636</u>	Crowe (R)	2/28/2023	Introduced					x
Georgia	<u>S 122</u>	Kirkpatrick (R)	2/8/2023	Introduced				X	
Georgia	<u>S 222</u>	Burns (R)	2/21/2023	Enacted				X	
Idaho	<u>H11</u>	State Affairs Committee	1/19/2023	Enacted				X	
ldaho	<u>H 259</u>	State Affairs Committee	3/1/2023	Failed				x	
Illinois	<u>H 1140</u>	Wilhour (R)	1/12/2023	Introduced				X	
Illinois	<u>H 2176</u>	Niemerg (R)	2/7/2023	Introduced				X	
Illinois	<u>H 2555</u>	Ness (D)	2/15/2023	Introduced		X			
Illinois	<u>H 2943</u>	Miller (R)	2/16/2023	Introduced					x
Illinois	<u>H 3331</u>	Haas (R)	2/17/2023	Introduced	_			X	

State	Bill Number	Author	Date Introduced	Summary Status as of May 23	0	2	3	4	5
Illinois	<u>H 3536</u>	Grant (R)	2/17/2023	Introduced				X	
Illinois	<u>S 1268</u>	Bennett T (R)	2/3/2023	Introduced				X	
Illinois	<u>S 2249</u>	Turner (R)	2/10/2023	Introduced				X	
Indiana	<u>H1336</u>	Wesco (R)	1/17/2023	Enacted				X	X
Indiana	<u>H 1505</u>	Speedy (R)	1/17/2023	Introduced			X		
Indiana	<u>S 262</u>	Ford (R)	1/11/2023	Introduced		X			
Indiana	<u>S 370</u>	Ford (R)	1/17/2023	Introduced				X	
lowa	<u>H 470</u>	State Government Committee	2/27/2023	Introduced		X			
lowa	<u>H 543</u>	Thomson (R)	3/1/2023	Introduced				X	
lowa	<u>S 1035</u>	Senate Commerce Committee	1/12/2023	Introduced		X			
Kansas	<u>S 259</u>	Federal and State Affairs Committee	2/16/2023	Introduced		X		Х	
Kansas	<u>S 260</u>	Federal and State Affairs Committee	2/16/2023	Introduced			Х		X
Kansas	<u>S 262</u>	Federal and State Affairs Committee	2/16/2023	Introduced			X	X	
Kentucky	<u>S 23</u>	Southworth (R)	1/3/2023	Failed		X		X	
Kentucky	<u>S 250</u>	Southworth (R)	2/21/2023	Failed				х	
Kentucky	<u>S 273</u>	Southworth (R)	2/21/2023	Failed					X
Louisiana	<u>H 260</u>	Beaullieu (R)	4/10/2023	Pending			X	X	X
Louisiana	<u>H 311</u>	Miguez (R)	4/10/2023	Pending				Х	
Maine	<u>S 730</u>	Keim (R)	4/24/2023	Introduced			Х		
Maine	<u>S 753</u>	Stewart (R)	4/28/2023	Introduced				х	
Minnesota	<u>H 1642</u>	Bliss (R)	2/13/2023	Introduced				х	
Minnesota	<u>H 1952</u>	Franson (R)	2/16/2023	Introduced		X			
Minnesota	<u>S 2092</u>	Koran (R)	2/24/2023	Introduced				х	
Minnesota	<u>S 338</u>	Koran (R)	1/13/2023	Introduced				X	
Minnesota	<u>S 905</u>	Westrom (R)	1/30/2023	Introduced		X			
Mississippi	<u>H 1307</u>	Eubanks (R)	1/16/2023	Failed		x			
Mississippi	H 1308	Eubanks (R)	1/16/2023	Failed				X	х
Mississippi	H 1309	Criswell (R)	1/16/2023	Failed				x	
Mississippi	<u>H 1311</u>	Hobgood-Wilkes (R)	1/16/2023	Failed			х	x	
Mississippi	<u>H 400</u>	Owen (R)	1/11/2023	Failed				X	х
Mississippi	<u>S 2502</u>	Chism (R)	1/16/2023	Failed				x	х
Mississippi	<u>S 2505</u>	Sojourner (R)	1/16/2023	Failed		x		х	
Mississippi	<u>S 2833</u>	McDaniel (R)	1/16/2023	Failed				х	X
Missouri	<u>S 235</u>	Hoskins D (R)	1/4/2023	Introduced			х	х	X
Missouri	<u>S 350</u>	Hoskins D (R)	1/4/2023	Introduced					X
Missouri	<u>S 98</u>	Eigel (R)	1/4/2023	Introduced			х	X	
Montana	<u>H 512</u>	Mercer (R)	2/12/2023	Failed			x		
Montana	<u>H 716</u>	Phalen (R)	2/21/2023	Failed					X
Montana	<u>H 807</u>	Hellegaard (R)	2/24/2023	Failed				X	
Montana	H 905	Duram (R)	3/24/2023	Failed			X	X	X
Montana	<u>H 953</u>	Galloway (R)	3/27/2023	Pending					x
Montana	<u>S117</u>	Vance S (R)	1/4/2023	Enacted				x	X
Montana	\$ 435	Manzella (R)	2/20/2023	Failed				X	
Montana	<u>\$ 472</u>	Emrich (R)	2/22/2023	Failed				X	
Nebraska	<u>L 230</u>	Erdman (R)	1/10/2023	Introduced				X	X
Nebraska	<u>L 808</u>	Halloran (R)	1/18/2023	Introduced				X	

State	Bill Number	Author	Date Introduced	Summary Status as of May 23	0	2	3	4	5
Nevada	<u>A 326</u>	Yurek (R)	3/17/2023	Failed					X
Nevada	<u>S 325</u>	Seevers Gansert (R)	3/20/2023	Failed					X
New Hampshire	<u>H 453</u>	Perez K (R)	1/11/2023	Pending					X
New Hampshire	<u>H 476</u>	Berry (R)	1/11/2023	Introduced		X			
New Hampshire	<u>H 599</u>	Panek (R)	1/12/2023	Pending		X			
New Jersey	<u>A 1664</u>	Catalano (R)	1/11/2022	Introduced					X
New Jersey	<u>A 361</u>	Dunn (R)	1/11/2022	Introduced					X
New Jersey	<u>A 4218</u>	Dancer (R)	6/9/2022	Failed				X	X
New Jersey	<u>S 64</u>	Corrado (R)	1/11/2022	Introduced					X
New York	<u>A 876</u>	Paulin (D)	1/11/2023	Introduced		X			
New York	<u>S 2335</u>	Myrie (D)	1/19/2023	Introduced		X			
North Carolina	<u>H 613</u>	Cleveland (R)	4/17/2023	Introduced				x	
North Carolina	<u>H 641</u>	Johnson J (R)	4/18/2023	Introduced				X	x
North Carolina	<u>H 770</u>	Davis T (R)	4/19/2023	Introduced				x	
North Carolina	<u>H 772</u>	Davis T (R)	4/19/2023	Introduced				X	
North Carolina	<u>S 89</u>	Newton P (R)	2/13/2023	Introduced				X	
North Dakota	<u>H 1167</u>	Vetter (R)	1/5/2023	Enacted				X	
North Dakota	<u>S 2316</u>	Magrum (R)	1/16/2023	Pending				X	
Ohio	<u>S 51</u>	Gavarone (R)	2/7/2023	Introduced					x
Oklahoma	<u>H 2504</u>	Lepak (R)	2/6/2023	Pending				X	X
Oklahoma	H 2682	Lepak (R); Daniels (R)	2/6/2023	Enacted				Х	x
Oklahoma	<u>S 989</u>	Jett (R)	2/6/2023	Introduced				Х	
Oklahoma	<u>S 995</u>	Prieto (R)	2/6/2023	Introduced				X	x
Oregon	H 3448	Owens (R)	2/28/023	Introduced		X			
Oregon	<u>S 250</u>	Robinson (R)	1/9/2023	Introduced				Х	
Oregon	S 296	Thatcher (R)	1/17/2023	Introduced					x
Pennsylvania	H 461	Kinsey (D)	3/16/2023	Introduced					x
Pennsylvania	<u>S 516</u>	Mastriano (R)	3/15/2023	Introduced				x	х
Pennsylvania	S 603	Coleman (R)	4/17/2023	Introduced			X	X	X
Rhode Island	H 5385	Place (R)	2/3/2023	Introduced		X			
South Carolina	<u>H 3162</u>	Burns (R)	1/10/2023	Introduced				x	
South Carolina	H 4259	Harris (R)	4/5/2023	Introduced		x		-	
South Carolina	H 4260	Harris (R)	4/5/2023	Introduced				X	
South Dakota	H 1105	Mulally (R)	1/21/2023	Failed			X		
South Dakota	<u>H 1106</u>	Mulally (R)	1/21/2023	Failed				X	x
South Dakota	<u>H 1165</u>	Chaffee (R)	1/26/2023	Enacted				X	X
South Dakota	H1217	Odenbach (R)	2/1/2023	Failed				x	x
South Dakota	<u>S 116</u>	Schoenbeck (R)	1/25/2023	Failed			X		~
South Dakota	<u>5 82</u>	Duhamel (R)	1/22/2023	Failed			~	X	
Tennessee	<u>H 956</u>	Campbell (R)	1/30/2023	Introduced				x	
Tennessee	S 821	Hensley (R)	1/30/2023	Introduced				X	
Texas	<u>H125</u>	Slaton (R)	1/10/2023	Introduced				~	x
Texas	H 1350	Cook (R)	1/17/2023	Introduced					x
Texas	<u>H 1350</u> <u>H 1877</u>	Swanson (R)	2/3/2023	Introduced					×
	<u>H 1877</u> <u>H 2020</u>	Oliverson (R)	2/3/2023	Introduced			X		^
Texas	<u>H 2020</u> <u>H 2192</u>	Murr (R)	2/0/2023	Introduced			^		x

State	Bill Number	Author	Date Introduced	Summary Status as of May 23	0	2	3	4	5
Texas	<u>H 2299</u>	Holland (R)	2/14/2023	Introduced					X
Texas	<u>H 2498</u>	Swanson (R)	2/17/2023	Introduced				х	
Texas	<u>H 2536</u>	Toth (R)	2/21/2023	Introduced				X	X
Texas	<u>H 2860</u>	Swanson (R)	2/27/2023	Pending				х	X
Texas	<u>H 3876</u>	Cain (R)	3/7/2023	Introduced			X		
Texas	<u>H 4027</u>	Schofield (R)	3/8/2023	Introduced			X		
Texas	<u>H 4150</u>	Schofield (R)	3/8/2023	Introduced				X	
Texas	<u>H 4396</u>	Manuel (D)	3/9/2023	Introduced			X		
Texas	<u>H 4519</u>	Jetton (R)	3/9/2023	Introduced					X
Texas	<u>H 4548</u>	Toth (R)	3/9/2023	Introduced				X	
Texas	<u>H 4727</u>	Toth (R)	3/10/2023	Introduced					X
Texas	<u>H 5082</u>	Swanson (R)	3/10/2023	Introduced	X				
Texas	<u>H 5204</u>	Tinderholt (R)	3/10/2023	Introduced				X	
Texas	<u>H 5234</u>	Toth (R)	3/10/2023	Introduced				X	X
Texas	<u>H 549</u>	Swanson (R)	1/10/2023	Introduced					X
Texas	<u>H 589</u>	Toth (R)	1/10/2023	Introduced	_	Х			X
Texas	<u>H 678</u>	Bell K (R)	1/10/2023	Introduced					x
Texas	<u>HJR 98</u>	Tinderholt (R)	2/3/2023	Introduced					X
Texas	<u>HJR 110</u>	Isaac (R)	2/10/2023	Introduced					X
Texas	<u>S 1039</u>	Bettencourt (R)	2/17/2023	Pending				х	X
Texas	<u>S 1642</u>	Hall (R)	3/6/2023	Introduced				х	
Texas	<u>S 1750</u>	Bettencourt (R)	3/7/2023	Pending			X		
Texas	<u>S 1807</u>	Springer (R)	3/7/2023	Pending					X
Texas	<u>S 1911</u>	Bettencourt (R)	3/8/2023	Pending					X
Texas	<u>S 1933</u>	Bettencourt (R)	3/8/2023	Pending			X		
Texas	<u>S 1938</u>	Bettencourt (R)	3/8/2023	Pending				х	
Texas	<u>S 1950</u>	Bettencourt (R)	3/8/2023	Pending				X	X
Texas	<u>S 1993</u>	Middleton (R)	3/8/2023	Pending	X				
Texas	<u>S 2003</u>	Hall (R)	3/9/2023	Introduced				X	
Texas	<u>S 2063</u>	Bettencourt (R)	3/9/2023	Introduced				X	
Texas	<u>S 2125</u>	Kolkhorst (R)	3/9/2023	Introduced			X		
Texas	<u>S 220</u>	Bettencourt (R)	1/10/2023	Pending					X
Texas	<u>S 2433</u>	Bettencourt (R)	3/10/2023	Pending				X	
Texas	<u>S 2464</u>	Hall (R)	3/10/2023	Introduced				х	
Texas	<u>S 2494</u>	Middleton (R)	3/10/2023	Introduced					X
Texas	<u>S 2495</u>	Middleton (R)	3/10/2023	Introduced					x
Texas	<u>S 378</u>	Parker (R)	1/10/2023	Introduced					x
Texas	<u>S 823</u>	Bettencourt (R)	2/10/2023	Pending			X		
Texas	<u>SB 1039</u>	Bettencourt (R)	2/17/2023	Pending				х	
Utah	<u>H 37</u>	Eliason (R)	1/17/2023	Enacted				х	x
Utah	<u>H 448</u>	Maloy (R)	2/13/2023	Enacted				X	
Virginia	<u>H 1101</u>	LaRock (R)	1/12/2022	Failed				х	
Virginia	<u>S 1316</u>	Chase (R)	1/10/2023	Failed		X			
Virginia	<u>S 1516</u>	Stanley Wi (R)	1/20/2023	Failed				Х	
Virginia	<u>S 605</u>	Chase (R)	1/12/2022	Failed		X			
Virginia	<u>5 884</u>	Chase (R)	1/11/2023	Failed				x	

State	Bill Number	Author	Date Introduced	Summary Status as of May 23	0	2	3	4	5
West Virginia	<u>H 2038</u>	Kimble (R)	1/11/2023	Failed					X
West Virginia	<u>H 2859</u>	Holstein (R)	1/20/2023	Failed			X	X	X
West Virginia	<u>H 2866</u>	Holstein (R)	1/20/2023	Failed				X	
West Virginia	<u>H 3393</u>	Holstein (R)	2/13/2023	Failed				Х	X
Wyoming	<u>H 115</u>	Chestek (D)	1/12/2023	Introduced			X		
Wyoming	<u>H 224</u>	Singh (R)	1/23/2023	Failed				X	X



The States United Democracy Center is a nonpartisan organization advancing free, fair, and secure elections. We connect state and local officials, law enforcement leaders, and pro-democracy partners across America with the tools and expertise they need to safeguard democracy.

FOR MORE INFORMATION, VISIT states united democracy.org



Protect Democracy is a cross-ideological non-profit group dedicated to defeating the authoritarian threat, building more resilient democratic institutions, and protecting our freedom and liberal democracy. FOR MORE INFORMATION, VISIT protectdemocracy.org

## LAW FORWARD

Law Forward is a Wisconsin-based non-profit, non-partisan organization that exists to protect and strengthen our democracy. Law Forward stands for a commitment to fair, transparent, and representative government; where Wisconsinites can participate in free, fair elections where their votes count. FOR MORE INFORMATION, VISIT lawforward.org